53855



Ĭ

The Effect of Fiscal Policies on the Quality of Growth

EVALUATION BRIEF



The Effect of Fiscal Policies on the Quality of Growth

Ramón E. López, Vinod Thomas, and Yan Wang

Evaluation Brief 9

2010 The World Bank Washington, D.C.



©2010 Independent Evaluation Group Communications, Learning, and Strategy The World Bank 1818 H Street, NW Washington, DC 20433 E-mail: ieg@worldbank.org Telephone: 202-458-4487 Fax: 202-522-3125 http://www.worldbank.org/ieg

All rights reserved

This Evaluation Brief is a product of the staff of the Independent Evaluation Group (IEG) of the World Bank. The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed here do not necessarily reflect the views of the Executive Directors of the World Bank or the governments they represent.

The World Bank does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this work. The boundaries, colors, denominations, and other information shown on any map in this work do not imply any judgment on the part of the World Bank or IEG concerning the legal status of any territory or the endorsement or acceptance of such boundaries.

Rights and Permissions

The material in this publication is copyrighted. Copying and/or transmitting portions or all of this work without permission may be a violation of applicable law. IEG encourages the dissemination of its work and will normally grant permission to reproduce portions of the work promptly.

For permission to photocopy or reprint any part of this work, please send a request with complete information to ieg@worldbank.org.

ISBN-13: 978-1-60244-128-6 ISBN-10: 1-60244-128-6

Contents

v	Preface						
vii	Acknowledgements						
ix	Summary						
1	1 How the Quality of Growth Matters: Overview						
7	2 Fiscal Policies Matter for the Quality of Growth: Framework						
11	3 Fiscal Policies Matter for the Quality of Growth: Evidence						
21	4 Fiscal Policy, Poverty, and Structural Inequality						
27	5 Fiscal Policy and the Environment						
33	6 What All This Might Mean for Countries and Donors						
35	Bibliography						

Preface

In a recent report on middle-income countries, the Independent Evaluation Group (IEG) found that countries and the World Bank Group have been relatively effective in the overarching priority of promoting growth and reducing poverty, but not in addressing rising inequality, governance and corruption, or environmental degradation. Similar issues were raised in IEG's 2006 Annual Report on Development Effectiveness. Recent reports from the United Nations and other multilateral agencies such as the Asian Development Bank also document the concerns about these aspects of distribution and sustainability connected with growth. Following the analysis in "The Quality of Growth" (Thomas and others 2000), this report takes "quality of growth" to mean the type of economic growth that especially reduces extreme poverty, narrows structural inequalities, protects the environment, and sustains the growth process itself.

This is a challenging report on the development role of fiscal policy. It provides a multidimensional perspective on development—combining income growth, equity, and environmental quality. The report's concerns are at the core of the development policy debate. The underlying analysis combines a variety of data and methodological approaches—from standard crosscountry growth regressions to project data and country experiences. The report is intended to stimulate discussion in this critical area, particularly where the challenges from environmental and climate change problems, rising income inequality, energy subsidies in the face of rapidly rising energy prices, and widely uneven progress in combating poverty are becoming more serious.

This paper-requested by the Committee for Development Effectiveness and prepared as part of IEG's work program-considers how fiscal policies affect the key dimensions of quality. There are three reasons that such a focus is crucial. First, the sustainability of development results is fundamentally affected by the nature of growth. Second, fiscal policies have an especially important effect on the quality aspects of growth, such as inequality and environmental sustainability. Third, this approach allows us to draw from previous work on projects, sectors, and countries, using evaluation data and other data (cross-country), as well as to complement ongoing evaluation work on public sector reform, the environment, and climate change.

The findings presented in this report should be useful for evaluating development results. In particular, those on the composition of spending and taxes could help in addressing the following questions:

- How have countries used fiscal policy (expenditures, subsidies, and taxes) to address inequality and environmental degradation, and how effective have they been?
- Which expenditures, subsidies, and taxes are best used to address inequality and to reduce

resource depletion and emissions? Which subsidies should not to be used?

It is the authors' hope that the findings from this work will lead to deeper consideration of both the quality and quantity dimensions of economic growth, especially in evaluations of development strategies and the resulting development effectiveness.

Acknowledgments

As part of the work program of the Independent Evaluation Group (IEG), this Evaluation Brief and the supporting background work were prepared by a team led by Professor Ramón E. López (University of Maryland) and Yan Wang (World Bank Institute). This report and its background work were conducted under the general guidance of Vinod Thomas (Director General, Evaluation), who also contributed to the paper.

The brief draws on work based on background technical studies by Ramón E. López and country studies by Sadiq Ahmed (India), Bert Hofman and Louis Kuijis (China), Raj Nallari (Sub-Saharan Africa), Ramón E. López (Chile), Claudia Romano (Brazil), and Ann Elizabeth Flanagan (project analysis), with support from Houqi Hong, Asif Islam, Sebastian Miller, Máximo Torero, Sergio Sakurai, Shampa Sinha, and Bintao Wang.

The team benefited at various stages in its work from advice and comments from Francisco H. G.

Ferreira, Santiago Herrera, Brian Pinto, Martin Ravallion, Joanne Salop, and Zmarak Shalizi; and from comments from IEG staff, including Alain Barbu, Marvin Taylor-Dormond, Shahrokh Fardoust, Cheryl Gray, Ali Khadr, Nidhi Khattri, Keith MacKay, John Redwood, Mark Sundberg, Klaus Tilmes, Howard White, Dusan Vujovic, and others. The task leaders gratefully acknowledge support and encouragement from World Bank Institute managers Roumeen Islam and Alex Fleming.

The team is grateful for the advice and guidance provided by the peer reviewers for this work: Ken Chomitz, Luis Serven, Marcelo Selowsky, and Steven Webb. The team appreciates the assistance from Graciela Volterra Luna and Ritu Thomas. The evaluation was copy edited by Heather Dittbrenner. Finally, the team is thankful to Shahrokh Fardoust (Senior Advisor, IEG), who provided crucial advice throughout this effort.

Summary

The world faces unprecedented opportunities to reduce global poverty and improve human welfare. Strong global growth and better economic policies in recent years have substantially reduced poverty in many developing countries. However, with the recent global financial turmoil and rising prices for food, oil, and other commodities, the world economy faces heightened risks and volatility. Policymakers around the world face the challenge of maintaining momentum in growth, as well as of improving the quality of growth. This concern over quality is reflected in the highly uneven reduction in poverty, rising inequality in numerous countries, and widening environmental degradation during the past decade-a period of unprecedented high economic growth in developing countries. Unless these issues are confronted, gains from growth are likely to be undermined, and the pace of growth itself will not be sustained.

Growth is clearly linked to reductions in poverty. But the strength of this relationship depends on the *quality* or nature of growth. Various studies show that some growth patterns systematically reduce poverty and inequality, but others do not (IEG 2008, 2007). And some growth patterns lead to underinvestment in human capital, overexploitation of natural resources, and degradation of the environment—patterns inimical to the sustainability of growth. Following the analysis in "The Quality of Growth" (Thomas and others 2000), we refer to quality in light of aspects of growth that especially reduce extreme poverty, narrow structural inequalities, protect the environment, and sustain the growth process itself. Structural inequalities arise from, among other things, imperfect markets (especially for credit) and the privileges and transfers that states provide to special groups. Excluding some groups from opportunities to participate in productive activities represents an obstacle to creating wealth and improving human welfare.¹ Although it is difficult to measure the quality of economic growth, this brief makes an attempt to do so by using multiple indicators, encompassing long-term growth (chapter 3), poverty and distribution (chapter 4), and six indicators of environmental pollution (chapter 5).

How Fiscal Policies Matter for the Pace and Quality of Growth

Fiscal policy is one of the most powerful instruments that governments use to maintain macroeconomic stability for growth, as well as for intra- and intergenerational transfers of wealth and for correcting market failures. Governments often have at their disposal between 25 and 40 percent of national income for spending, including redistributions across social groups. The literature has studied the effects of trade policies, exchange rates, and the macroeconomic impacts of fiscal spending.² However, it has been less focused on the allocative effects of government spending, taxes, and subsidies on the pace and the quality aspects of growth, such as poverty/inequality and the environment. Few analysts have studied the impact of fiscal policy on the environment.³

The background work for this brief found that the composition of government spending matters for both the pace and the quality of growth. Here we differentiate between government spending on *public goods* and *private* goods. Public goods are defined broadly to include expenditures that complement rather than substitute for production in the private economy. Where certain markets fail (for example, credit markets imperfections, environmental externalities, and others), government expenditures targeted at mitigating the negative consequences of such failures are considered public goods. Among these are direct cash or in-kind transfers to financially distressed households, as well as expenditures for basic education and health, social security, public infrastructure, institutional development, law and order, and others. Expenditures that provide spillover benefits, such as on basic research and on environmental protection and natural resource management-areas in which the private sector tends to under invest⁴—also fall into this category.

Expenditures on private goods (production) or nonsocial subsidies include those that substitute for, rather than complement, production by the private sector. Often, these subsidies tend to distort markets; that is, unlike expenditures in public goods, they exacerbate market failures or create new distortions. Such subsidies include commodity subsidies (for example, energy subsidies and agricultural subsidies), corporate subsidies, credit subsidies, credit guarantees, and many other ad hoc schemes that are often targeted at special interest groups. Many investment subsidies, for example, are not across the board but instead discriminate in favor of certain industries or firms that are often selected on the basis of successful lobbying efforts. In general, subsidies for private goods—much more than expenditures for public goods—are the object of political lobbying, often involving relatively expensive and directly unproductive activities.

Government spending on pro-poor programs can reduce poverty, as in conditional cashtransfer programs in Mexico, Brazil, Indonesia, and other countries. It can also provide such public goods as research and development infrastructure, basic education and health, and natural resource management—goods that the private sector would not provide. Fiscal policy, however, is deeply entrenched in the political economy, with subsidies and tax exemptions often captured by elites. So, despite their potential for promoting better quality growth, fiscal interventions, when misguided, can do more harm than good.

The empirical evidence supports the idea that the composition of government spending and the institutional and governance setups in a country matter greatly for the quantity and quality aspects of economic growth. The following three findings are interrelated.

First, government spending on *public goods* is strongly associated with faster economic growth as well as with greater poverty reduction. In other words, more spending on public goods (as broadly defined above) is linked to accelerated economic growth and reduced poverty. In contrast, government expenditures on private goods and on subsidies to firms that distort markets (for example, energy subsidies), as opposed to public goods, are associated with weaker economic growth and greater structural inequality. Country and project studies corroborate this evidence (see table A in box 3.1 and box 3.2). Therefore, reallocating government expenditures from private goods to public goods, even while keeping total government expenditure constant, could be associated with higher and better growth.

Second, government spending on public goods is also positively and significantly related to

environmental quality. In general, a shift in the composition of government spending toward public goods and away from private subsidies is associated with improvements in the quality of the environment, as measured by air pollution indicators. This argues for reallocating government spending away from subsidizing the kinds of private goods that provide perverse incentives and lead to resource depletion and toward providing more public goods.

There is a long way to go, though, before public goods are favored in fiscal policy. For example, the world spends a quarter of a trillion dollars a year on energy subsidies, thus providing incentives to waste energy, increase greenhouse gas emissions, accelerate climate change, and damage human health. And the several hundred billion dollars spent on agricultural subsidies are captured mainly by a small subset of the wealthiest producers, thus reducing welfare in lowincome countries. Similarly, water for agriculture is underpriced in most countries and leads to greater waste of this resource. Globally, overuse of freshwater, estimated at 5–25 percent, is rapidly depleting the supply.

Third, the nature of tax policies also affects the quality of economic growth. Latin American examples show how tax loopholes and evasion benefit mainly the well-to-do, and how dependence on indirect taxes increases the tax burden on poorer households. Taxation of natural resource rents is another important area requiring the attention of policy makers. For example, by failing to tax rents on natural resources, many countries miss an important source of tax revenue that causes little economic inefficiency. There is a heated debate on direct versus indirect taxation. Some argue that in many countries, corporate income tax exemptions are provided to foreign investors in selected regions or sectors. Shifting some of the tax burden from indirect taxes to direct ones is therefore likely to not only improve equity but also to help reduce economic inefficiencies, given that such taxes tend to exacerbate the inefficiencies arising from credit market failure. Others have argued that indirect taxes may be less distortionary than

labor and income taxes. Given that the existing empirical work has not provided conclusive results, this brief calls for a pragmatic approach, on a case-by-case basis, regarding the appropriate balance between direct and indirect taxes.

Tax policies need greater attention for addressing the pressing issues of environmental degradation. For example, taxing the rents of natural resources has received little attention, even though it is an efficient way of raising revenues. The Stern Review calls for price-driven instruments, such as carbon taxes and tradable quotas (Stern 2006). Kyoto protocols provide a framework and the Bali Summit provides a road map, and there has been progress on carbon trading, but the design issues regarding these carbon taxes and the political economy of implementation are far from being resolved. As countries seek greener fiscal policies, there is scope for more analysis and follow-up on improved tax policy frameworks for sustainable development.

What All This Might Mean for Countries and Donors

Few policy instruments can affect both the quantity and the quality of growth—fiscal policy can. Encompassing government expenditures, taxation, and subsidies, all of which affect prices and disposable incomes, fiscal policy is perhaps the most contentious area of economic policy, heavily influenced by factors deeply seated in a country's sociopolitical environment and institutions. This study is an initial attempt to shed light on a policy framework that countries might consider for improving their quality of growth.

 Restructuring government spending. This study confirms that government spending in public goods is associated with higher and better growth. In other words, more spending on public goods at the margin may be associated with accelerated growth, reduced poverty, and improved air quality. The expenditures could be restructured and transformed into effective instruments for reducing poverty, narrowing structural inequality, and promoting environmentally sustainability. To do this requires reallocating government spending away from subsidizing private goods and toward providing more public goods, even while total government spending is kept constant, to ensure macroeconomic stability. This implies reducing perverse subsidies and reallocating public expenditures at the margin. It does not mean that government could select a growth trajectory that is not consistent with its comparative advantages. Structural inequality could be narrowed by mitigating the effects of market imperfections and reducing the influence of interest group lobbies.

- Reforming tax systems. Plugging loopholes, reducing tax evasion, and fairly taxing rents from natural resources can make the tax system more efficient and less dependent on indirect taxes. Once public spending becomes more consistent with the objectives of economic growth, social equity, and the environment, the tax base could be broadened. New taxes and tradable quotas may be needed to establish the right prices for natural and environmental capital, thus generating more government revenue while providing the right incentives for reducing greenhouse gas emissions. Adequate taxation of rents from natural resources could be a priority. International coordination on tax systems is critical because capital flows easily across borders, and the international financial institutions can play a crucial role in standardizing tax codes.
- Providing public goods. With an increased revenue base, countries could then embark on a second round of providing more public goods, while ensuring fiscal sustainability. This second round could include more investment for improving institutions and property rights and reducing the impact of imperfect markets on efficiency and inequality. It could also include increasing the efficiency of government expenditures, which in turn would allow for raising the quality of education, health care, social protection, crime prevention, and infrastructure services. Other public goods include resource management, pollution control and abatement, and the adaptation of low-emission technologies.

The measures described above can be used for evaluating the effectiveness of financial and technical support provided by international financial institutions and other donors to developing countries:

- It would be valuable to conduct more analytical evaluations of government spending as part of the periodic reviews of public expenditure, particularly the split between spending on private subsidies and on public goods. Incidence analyses on beneficiaries of private subsidies and of tax exemptions would also be useful, as this is related to policy captures by higher income groups.
- There should be increased emphasis on the evaluation of tax systems, particularly in documenting tax evasion and efforts to reduce it. Progress in eliminating tax loopholes, especially the most regressive ones, and in increasing the tax base to ensure fiscal sustainability, including studies of the impact of indirect taxation on economic efficiency, needs to be assessed as well.
- There is also a need to assess whether countries attain a fair share of the rents from natural resources and what countries are doing to reduce environmental degradation and enforce environmental regulations. It would be useful to provide more analysis on the best practices on greener tax and other fiscal policies for environmental sustainability.

The remainder of this report follows: chapter 1 provides an overview of the quality aspects of growth; chapter 2 provides a conceptual framework for the analysis; chapter 3 presents the key evidence that fiscal policy matters for faster and better growth; chapter 4 discusses the link between the composition of taxes and expenditures, on the one hand, and poverty and income inequality, on the other; chapter 5 presents the results on fiscal policy and the environment, and chapter 6 gives the conclusions.

Notes

Many other dimensions of quality can be considered, including the nature of health outcomes, level and variability of nutrition, macroeconomic fluctuation and volatility of growth, prevalence of

crime and violence, and so forth. We have focused on poverty and income distribution and environmental sustainability as overarching attributes which, in turn, are also reflections of other aspects of quality. Especially given the limitations of time and resources, such a restricted focus on quality indicators may be justified. For a broader analysis on growth, see forthcoming work by the Growth Commission, led by Professor Michael Spence, at http://www.growthcommission.org.

2. The macroeconomic impact of fiscal deficits, though crucially important to growth and investment climates, is not the focus of this study because it has been the topic of many cross-country analyses on growth. See, for example, Perotti (2007), Serven (2007), Easterly, Irwin, and Serven (2007), Easterly and Rebelo (1993), Fischer (1993), and Levine and Renelt (1992), among others.

- 3. There are a few recent studies (such as IMF 2008) using simulations, but empirical work is rare.
- 4. The term *public good* is often used to refer to goods that are nonexcludable and noncompetitive. This means that it is not possible to exclude individuals from the good's consumption, and that each individual's consumption of the good leads to no subtractions from any other individual's consumption of that good. Due to difficulties in defining property rights and in pricing them, public goods are subject to market failures, where a noncoordinated market tends to undersupply such a good. The term government spending on public goods is broadly defined to include spending on education, health, social security, transport, communication, public order and safety, and housing and community amenities.

CHAPTER 1 How the Quality of Growth Matters: Overview

Conomic growth is positively related to poverty reduction and many attributes of human well-being. But experience shows that some growth patterns reduce poverty more effectively than others (IEG 2008, 2007).

And some growth patterns lead to overexploitation of natural resources and environmental degradation. Constructing indices for human development and environmental quality, based on data from 128 countries, we see that per capita income growth is positively related to human development, but negatively related to the environmental quality, while controlling for initial income per capita (figure 1.1).

Both pace and quality of growth are crucial to better development results. "The Quality of Growth" laid out the more pertinent quality aspects of growth: as poverty is reduced, social equity increases, environmental degradation stops, and growth is sustained (Thomas and others 2000). Describing the interrelationships among human capital, physical and financial capital, and natural and environmental capital, balanced investments in all three assets are seen as essential for ensuring faster and better growth. Underinvestment in human capital and overexploitation of natural capital are harmful to the quality of growth.

Studies have shown that the patterns of growth matter for poverty reduction (Ravallion and Chen 2004; Loayza and Raddatz 2006; World Bank 2005b). Despite the centrality of the quality of growth, inadequate attention has been paid to equity and environmental sustainability (see box 1.1). Country success is almost exclusively defined by the rate of economic growth and growth policies. What is needed is an integrated



Figure 1.1: Growth, Human Development, and Environmental Quality

Source: World Bank data from 128 countries in the World Bank's Global Development Finance and World Development Indicators central database for 2007. Note: The relationships shown here control for the initial gross domestic product per capita. approach measuring and linking the dimensions of growth. Correctly measuring gross domestic product (GDP) using "green" accounting and national wealth is an effort in the right direction, but operational applications must follow.

This brief explores the linkages between fiscal policy and the quality of growth. It takes "quality" to refer to the type of economic growth that reduces extreme poverty, narrows structural inequality, protects the environment, and hence sustains the growth process itself. Consistent with the World Bank's World Development Report on equity and development (World Bank 2006d), we focus on structural inequality, which originates in the imperfections of markets and of government policy failures and which often excludes low-income groups from obtaining basic education and health care and from participating in economic opportunities. High-quality growth requires narrowing structural inequality, but not necessarily reducing nonstructural inequality, which can often be part of the market incentives to investment and growth.

Demand for high-quality growth is strong. In China, after decades of rapid growth and poverty reduction, the quality of China's growth is now considered more important than its speed. In 2007, Chinese Premier Wen Jiabao labeled the

Box 1.1: Inadequate Attention to Inequality and the Environment

Recent reports by the Independent Evaluation Group (IEG) found that inadequate attention was paid to equitable and sustainable growth. "Strategies designed solely to boost overall growth may miss opportunities to reduce poverty more effectively. In the countries reviewed by IEG, where growth did not result in poverty reduction, growth was concentrated in sub-sectors with low labor intensity and where few of the poor could work... The Bank has found it challenging to help countries formulate and implement strategies that effectively reduce rural poverty" (IEG 2007, p. xii).

Income inequality is a pronounced and worsening problem in some middle-income countries (MICs). There are 18 MICs—all in Africa and Latin America—with Gini coefficients higher than 0.50, well above the global average. In more than half of MICs, inequality has worsened over the past decade. Bank publications, including the *World Development Report 2006* and the regional report, *Inequality in Latin America and the Caribbean* (World Bank 2003b), have highlighted this issue. Yet, although many country assistance strategies show awareness of the topic and indicate that the Bank's work will pay attention to the problem, the Bank has not yet succeeded in helping those clients deal with the problem convincingly (IEG 2007).

Even in high-growth countries such as China, "the Bank's programs (fiscal 1993–2002) did not do enough to address inequality" (IEG 2007, p. 25). And policy dialogues on fiscal decentralization issues have not been entirely effective. "The Bank has been less successful in persuading the government of the implications of broader development policies for poverty and inequality. The mismatch between intergovernmental fiscal resources and responsibilities has exacerbated regional inequality" (IEG 2007, p. 9). When governments in poor regions were forced to provide fewer and lowerquality social services because of inadequate fiscal transfers, and thus passed along a higher proportion of the cost to their constituents, the outcomes were regressive (World Bank 2003c).

In India, the Bank supported the reforms of the early 1990s. And in the late 1990s it sharpened its focus on poverty reduction and governance. "Overall, however, the Bank had limited impact on fiscal and other structural reforms and failed to develop an effective assistance strategy for rural poverty reduction through much of the 1990s" (IEG 2007, p. 9).

On the environment, high-income countries remain the largest emitters of carbon dioxide, but three-quarters of MICs have increased their emissions since 1995, including China, which is now the world's largest emitter. MICs account for nearly 60 percent of the world's forest area, and 4 of 10 MICs have experienced deforestation since 1990; among them are Brazil, Indonesia, Mexico, and the Philippines. Bank lending for projects mapped to the Environment Sector Board in MICs has risen, but these projects have performed less well than projects in other sectors. Nearly one-third of such projects—with combined commitments of \$892 million—had outcomes that were moderately unsatisfactory or lower, making it the worst performing sector by a large margin (IEG 2007).

Source: IEG (2007).



Figure 1.2: Poverty Reduction, by Region

Source: World Bank database (September 2009). *Note:* PPP = purchasing power parity.



Figure 1.3: Carbon Dioxide Emissions, by Region

Source: World Bank database

Note: These carbon dioxide emissions are those stemming from the burning of fossil fuels and the manufacturing of cement and gas flaring. It does not include carbon dioxide from forest and agricultural emissions.

economy "unstable, unbalanced, uncoordinated, and unsustainable." As regional income disparities have widened and income inequality has worsened, the leadership has adopted several fiscal policy measures to achieve more balanced, inclusive, and sustainable growth (Hofman and Kuijs 2007). On March 18, 2008, Wen Jiabao vowed, once again, to reform the fiscal and tax



Figure 1.4: Income Inequality Declining in Brazil and Rising Rapidly in China

system to achieve "social fairness and justice" and to build "a people-centered" harmonious society.

In India and Latin America, as well as several countries in Sub-Saharan Africa, "jobless growth" has been at the center of public debates. In Chile, students took to the streets in 2006 demanding better-quality education. Seeking high-quality growth is specified in the Vietnam Development Report and in the country's Five-Year Plan. Indonesia took decisive steps to reform its fuel subsidies in September 2005 and to compensate the poor by implementing a massive conditional cashtransfer system (Granado and others 2008).

Quality of Growth a Challenge in Many Parts of the World

Developing countries have had five consecutive years of fairly good economic growth, with average growth of 5.5 percent in 2004–06, excluding China and India. But huge challenges have arisen because of the subprime credit crisis in the United States—which has led to a global economic downturn—and rising oil and food prices, along with an increasing inflationary pressure. Long-term challenges remain: the varying pace of poverty reduction, rising inequality, and the continuing environmental degradation. Twelve fast-growing African countries saw average annual growth of 4.3 percent in 1990–2006, others saw peaks and valleys, and still others did not grow at all.

Rapid growth has helped to achieve remarkable poverty reduction in many parts of the world, led by Asia. But there are large regional variations (figure 1.2). Inequality has risen in more than half of the middle-income countries, with Gini coefficients above 0.50 in many of them. In China, Lithuania, Sri Lanka, Romania, and several Latin American countries, the positive effect of growth on poverty was dampened by worsening income distribution. In some countries where poverty increased, such as Bolivia and Georgia, negative household consumption growth was accompanied by an increase in inequality. Although growth accounted for most of the poverty reduction, even seemingly small changes in income distribution contributed substantially to the poverty effects of growth (IEG 2007). Meanwhile, carbon dioxide emissions are up in all regions, most notably in East Asia (see figure 1.3).

China has achieved the fastest economic growth and poverty reduction in the last three decades. The current growth pattern relies heavily on manufacturing and external demand and requires ever-increasing capital accumulation. Current trends show that the ratio of investment to GDP would have to rise to more than 50 percent by 2020 and more than 55 percent by 2030 to achieve anticipated growth (Hofman and Kuijs 2007). The current growth pattern has also led to growing inequality. The accumulation of capital in urban industry widened productivity differences with rural areas, leading to large income inequalities. With an estimated Gini coefficient of more than 0.45, China now has greater inequality than the United States and the Russian Federation and is becoming more like Latin American countries in this respect (figure 1.4).

Although China has improved its use of natural resources and energy in some respects, environmental constraints on growth now loom large. As the largest producer of carbon emissions, China has 16 of the 20 cities with the most polluted air in the world. A recent World Bank study found that the health costs of air and water pollution in China amount to about 4.3 percent of its GDP. Adding the nonhealth impacts of pollution, estimated at about 1.5 percent of its GDP, brings the total cost of air and water pollution to about 5.8 percent of GDP (World Bank 2007b).

In Brazil, even with a low and volatile growth rate in the past decade, there has been a reduction in inequality. The country's Gini coefficient declined from 0.59 in the late 1990s to 0.56 in 2005, due in part to social programs and tax reforms. But one of the main environmental problems is deforestation. Deforestation rates in the Amazon have remained very high over the last decade and have shown significant annual fluctuations. Deforestation and land use changes account for 75 percent of Brazil's carbon emissions. Air pollution, poor drinking water, and other environmental risks cause an estimated 233,000 premature deaths each year (WHO 2006). Rapid growth since the 1980s has placed India among the top nine rapidly growing countries in the world, but the pace of poverty reduction has been slow. Income inequality increased between 1980 and 2004, and human development indicators remain weak, by international standards. India's particular problem is its low employment elasticity of growth, which has been narrowly based on high-tech and skill-intensive sectors. There are widening wage differentials between sectors and genders. Moreover, a growing population, rapid urbanization, and growth have all taken a toll on India's natural environment. The estimated cost of environmental degradation is 5.8 percent of GNP-four times the 1.4 percent for high-income countries (Ahmed 2007).¹

Africa's recent growth is associated with varying rates of poverty reduction and changes in inequality. Poverty levels dropped in Burkina Faso during 1990–2000, in Ghana and Kenya during 2000–05, and in Madagascar during the early 1990s. However, levels have increased in Madagascar in the past few years because of negligible per capita income growth and an increase in income inequality. A simple correlation analysis shows that growth in these countries is positively associated with poverty reduction—and with income inequality. Inequality worsened significantly in Uganda, partly because of the slow growth in agriculture and partly because of inadequate job generation in other sectors (Nallari 2007).

Note

1. The adjusted net savings is obtained by first adjusting gross national savings, by allowing for depreciation of capital stock and then adding back spending on education, and subtracting losses of national wealth from deforestation, energy depletion, mineral depletion, carbon dioxide damage, and particulate emission damage.

CHAPTER 2 Fiscal Policies Matter for the Quality of Growth: Framework

Country has at least three types of assets that matter for production and welfare: physical capital, human capital, and natural capital. Technological progress and the policy environment affecting the use of these assets matter as well. Much attention has traditionally been given to the accumulation of physical and financial capital. However, for poverty reduction, what deserves greater attention are other key assets, such as human (and social) capital and natural (and environmental) capital, because these are the primary assets that the poor possess.

Physical capital contributes to welfare through economic growth. Human (and social) capital and natural (and environmental) capital not only contribute to growth, but they are direct components of welfare. Human capital and natural capital also help increase investment returns, thereby attracting more capital and making the investment more productive. Accumulation of all three types of capital is crucial for balanced and sustainable growth.

Market failures usually lead to underinvestment in human capital and overexploitation of natural capital. Such results affect the lower-income segments of the population disproportionably and tend to benefit a minority of the population. Market failures are, therefore, a key source of structural inequality, which, in turn, is detrimental to efficiency and growth. In many countries, governments have failed to offset market failures by adequately providing basic services, especially to the poor. Because the benefits of investing in education and health take a long time to materialize, governments do not have sufficient political incentives to invest in the poor's human capital. Instead, they have contributed to structural inequality by using scarce budget resources to subsidize and provide tax exemptions for often wealthy segments of the

population. Figure 2.1 is a schematic illustration of this framework, showing the role of fiscal policy.

Why the Focus on Fiscal Policy?

First, fiscal policy is important for allocating resources to maintain a balance between the three key assets of the society: human capital, physical capital, and natural capital. The accumulation or depletion of these assets depends on the incentives created by tax policies and resources allocated through expenditure policies. Government expenditures often constitute more than 30 percent of GDP. Fiscal policy is therefore a powerful instrument, capable of affecting the orientation of asset accumulation and economic growth in dramatic ways. Second, fiscal policy is powerful enough to influence macroeconomic expansion and contraction and to affect intergenerational transfers through debt, social security, taxation on extractable resources and pollution, and subsidies and expenditures on mitigation and adaptation.

Third, fiscal policy is a weak link influencing global public goods or "bads" and assets and liabilities. It is also deeply entrenched in political economy and governance, because subsidies



Figure 2.1: Framework for Equitable and Sustainable Growth

and tax exemptions are often driven by the capture by elites. Therefore, despite their potential for promoting better quality of growth, fiscal interventions may actually do more harm than good for quality of growth, in practice. For example, existing subsides (such as energy subsidies) often provide perverse incentives for resource extraction, depletion, and greenhouse gas emissions, leading to environmental degradation.

The framework for this study is related to three bodies of literature: (i) a large body of literature linking fiscal policy and long-run growth; (ii) the literature on the growth-poverty-inequality nexus; and (iii) a small but growing literature on taxes, subsidies, and government expenditures and the environment.¹

Different types of government expenditures and different types of taxes may have very different effects on growth (Tanzi and Zee 1997). Several models have shown various mechanisms by which proper fiscal policies can be effective in promoting growth within an endogenous growth framework (Barro 1990; Jones, Manuelli, and Rossi 1993). The allocation of public expenditures is likely to affect whether public expenditure is productive or not (Devarajan, Swaroop, and Zou 1996; Agénor and Neanidis 2006). New growth theory stimulated studies that attempt to test the relationships between public expenditures and economic growth. Empirical evidence on the relationship between composition of government expenditure and growth, however, is neither conclusive nor robust. The distributional impact of tax loopholes and exemptions has been largely ignored until recently (Furman, Summers, and Bordoff 2007; see box 2.1 for details.)

Main Hypothesis and Taxonomy

This paper focuses on the linkages among fiscal policy and growth, poverty, inequality, and environmental sustainability. The main hypothesis is that the composition of fiscal expenditures matters for growth, for poverty reduction and inequality, as well as for environmental sustainability. An exogenous reallocation of government expenditures from private to public goods, if it can be sustained over time, promotes faster and more inclusive and sustainable growth. To guide our assessment, we developed a framework or taxonomy of government policies. For simplicity, we classify government policies into two types of

Source: Thomas and others (2000).

interventions: A and B. (See López 2007a for a formal model).

Type A interventions emphasize the use of government expenditures to reduce the impact of market failure on the accumulation of assets, particularly human capital, knowledge, and the environment. These interventions are financed mainly through a reduction in expenditures, such as nonsocial subsidies, that tend to exacerbate market failure. Type A interventions are thus likely to promote sustainable growth, based on balanced investments in physical, human, and natural capital. The emphasis on the provision of public goods by the state helps increase the productivity of private investments. In addition, the focus of the public sector on providing environmental public goods promotes environmental sustainability. Finally, the reliance on social investments and other public goods, as well as on avoiding inefficient and unnecessarily regressive taxation, tends to reduce the structural component of social inequality. Also, according to an increasing number of recent studies, structural inequality hurts economic growth.

Type B interventions focus on (nonsocial) subsidies to private goods, which are often captured by the elites. Subsidies to private good-including commodity subsidies, credit subsidies, grants to corporations, loan guarantees, marketing subsidies, and others-are much more easily appropriated by the most powerful interests groups, which are able to lobby governments most effectively. These type B programs trigger the lobbying activity in the private sector. Therefore, even if the objective of programs is to promote small enterprises, for example, they instead tend to be appropriated by the economically powerful. This, in turn, causes further structural inequality and more directly unproductive activities associated with rent seeking. Finally, Type B interventions tend to distort markets when they are provided in the form of commodity market interventions (that is, farm, energy, and water subsidies).

It is estimated that the total amount of support to agricultural and food sectors worldwide reached \$499 billion in 2001 (25 percent of which was direct domestic and export subsidies; the rest was import tariffs), causing huge welfare losses in low-income agrarian economies (Anderson, Martin, and Valenzuela 2006, p. 362). Agricultural subsidies are especially captured by a small subset of wealthy producers and intermediaries that is able to spend large amounts of resources to lobby government. Agricultural subsidies, therefore, increase economic inefficiency, contribute to increasing structural inequality, and induce more directly unproductive activity through rent seeking and crowding out of more productive expenditures from the government's budget. In India, food and water subsidies benefit the rural rich (see Ahmed 2007). In Africa, the rich benefit more from subsidies for fuel and kerosene, whereas "voice and accountability" mechanisms in the education sector can lower the capture of education subsidies by elites (Nallari 2007).

The world spends a quarter of a trillion dollars a year on energy subsidies, which provide perverse incentives for wasting energy and increasing greenhouse gas emissions (Baig and others 2007; Mati 2008; see box 2.1). In addition, such subsidies are expensive and badly targeted at protecting the poor from rising energy prices; much of the benefits go to higher-income groups. The top 20 percent of households received, on average, about 42 percent of the total energy subsidy, whereas the bottom 20 percent received less than 10 percent (Coady and others 2006; IMF 2006, 2008). Moreover, by distorting price signals, nonsocial subsidies can lead to severe misallocation of resources. They also lead to inefficient investment choices, locking in energy infrastructure and accelerating climate change.

Public and semipublic goods, as broadly defined above, are complementary with private investment because they tend to compensate for the scarcity of human and natural capital caused by market failure. Government provision of subsidies for private goods competes with the provision of public and semipublic goods because of limited or nonexistent fiscal resources. This crowding out of government expenditures in public and semipublic goods leads to underinvestment in human and natural capital. Underinvestment reduces the marginal productivity of private investments as the private capital stock rises, thus increasing reliance on larger government subsidies to keep growth from slowing. In this case, economic growth is based more on capital deepening than on productivity growth.

Note

 See, for example, Bourguignon (2005), Hoff and Stiglitz (2000), Ravallion (2004), Dasgupta (1996), World Bank (2005a, 2005b, 2006d, 2007c), Coady (2006), Schwartz and Ter-Minassian (2000), Serven (2007) López and Serven (2006), Loayza and Raddatz (2006), and Perotti (2007). On the environment, see OECD (2007), Bernauer and Koubi (2006), Lecocq and Shalizi (2007), Webb (2004), Stern (2006), and ongoing IEG work on public sector reform and governance on sustainable development, and on climate change.

Box 2.1: Brief Literature Review on Public Expenditures, Taxes, and Economic Growth

A large body of literature explores the relationship between public finance policies and economic growth. Evidence can be found for a variety of different hypotheses, occasionally conflicting (see reviews by Perotti 2007 and Serven 2007). The most widely supported hypothesis is that public spending in two areas—education and infrastructure—is positively correlated with economic growth. Contradictory evidence exists, however, in the case of infrastructure spending in developing countries. A recent study on public expenditure and growth estimated the impact of volatility of government spending on consumption. The welfare loss from the volatility of spending on consumption could be as large as 8 percent of consumption (Herrera 2007). Moreover, most literature to date has not considered the effect of governance on public spending outcomes.

Aschauer (1989) found that spending on core infrastructure (streets, highways, airports, mass transit, and so forth) had a positive impact on private sector productivity. Several other studies have found positive growth effects of public investment (Nourzad and Vrieze 1995; Sanchez-Robles 1998; Kamps 2004), with some evidence supporting the law of diminishing returns (de la Fuente 1997). Furthermore, several studies found that public investment can be productive if it creates infrastructure that serves as input to private investment (Devarajan, Swaroop, and Zou 1996).

The literature supports the growth-enhancing effects of expenditure on human capital if it is well targeted (Guellec and van Pottelsberghe 1999; Diamond 1999; de la Fuente and Doménech 2000; and Heitger 2001). Some studies, however, emphasize that public spending must complement, rather than crowd out, private spending (David, Hall, and Toole 2000). Consumption

Source: López and Miller (2007b); López and Torero (2007).

and social security spending have generally been found to have either no effect or a negative effect on growth (Aschauer 1989; Barro 1990, 1991; Grier and Tullock 1989), although some studies (Cashin 1995) found a positive growth impact from welfare spending. For other categories of public spending, the evidence is even less conclusive.

There has been a long-standing debate on the interaction between taxation and economic growth. Using a panel of 23 OECD countries, Widmalm (2001) found that different taxes have different growth effects and that tax progressivity is bad for growth. The harmful effects of a progressive income tax structure were also noted by Padovano and Galli (2001, 2002) and Lee and Gordon (2005). The latter found that the marginal corporate tax rate was negatively correlated with economic growth in a cross-section of 70 countries during 1970–97, and other tax variables, including the average tax rate on labor income, are not significantly associated with economic growth. Kneller, Bleaney, and Gemmell (1999) found that an increase in productive expenditures enhances growth when the efforts are financed by nondistorting taxation, provided the size of the government remains relatively limited; however, an increase in distorting taxes reduces growth.

These studies, however, have not addressed the linkages between fiscal policy and structural inequality, or fiscal policy and the environment. Tax analyses have not distinguished between tax reductions that benefit all firms and tax exemptions that favor special interest groups. A recent study by the Brookings Institution is an exception: Furman, Summers, and Bordoff (2007) point out that one of the reasons for the rising income inequality in the United States is related to tax exemptions and loopholes.

CHAPTER 3 Fiscal Policies Matter for the Quality of Growth: Evidence

ross-country, project-level analysis and country studies come together to support the idea that the composition of government spending and institutional and governance set-ups in a country matter for the level and quality aspects of growth. In this and following chapters, we summarize the main findings of cross-country analyses linking government spending to growth, to poverty and inequality, and to the environment.

Spending on Public Goods Associated with Faster, Better Growth

This report's cross-country analysis of 29 mostly middle-income countries over 1980-2005 shows a large and significant positive relationship between government spending on public goods and economic growth, coupled with a mostly negative effect of total government spending on growth, when controlling for institutional, historical, governance, and geopolitical factors. This result is robust to changes in data, specifications, and estimation methods. So a reallocation of government spending from (nonsocial) subsidies to public goods, while keeping total government expenditure constant, should be associated with faster growth (López and Miller 2007b). Such an effect is partly due to the reduction of nonsocial subsidies and partly to an increase in the share of public goods.

The estimated relationship between increasing the share of spending in public goods and growth is unusually robust to multiple sensitivity tests. Care has been taken to collect data and address the econometric methodological issues. A multi-equation system approach was used to deal with the simultaneous interdependencies and potential two-way links between these two variables. The three-stage least squares approach was used in the regressions (table A in box 3.1), with institutional, political, geographic, and macroeconomic control variables. Although the effect from the share of public goods to growth remains strong in all cases, the inverse effect from economic growth to the share of public goods is weaker, and in some specifications tends to be insignificantly different from zero, although always positive. This suggests that the causality most likely goes from public goods to growth and not the other way around. Sensitivity tests were conducted and results are robust—the share of spending on public goods remains positive and significant (see box 3.1).¹

What might lie behind this unusually strong correlation? Reallocating spending toward public goods seems to induce more balanced investment in human capital by reducing unproductive rent seeking and structural inequality. There are three benefits from doing so.

First, reallocation induces an increase in the rate of investment in human capital and knowledge by providing resources for households, which make these investments. A significant portion of households is financially constrained because of imperfections in credit markets that limit the investment in human capital. The increased financial resources available to households by increasing spending on public goods make the financial constraints on households less binding. *Second*, increasing government spending on public goods also

Box 3.1: Key Empirical Results, Data, and Methodology Issues

Many econometric studies have analyzed the linkages between various policies and economic growth; not all of them are equally convincing. The most cited problems are heterogeneity of effects across countries, measurement errors and omissions, and endogeneity. Among these issues, endogeneity is the most difficult. Econometric theory offers a number of possible solutions, including approaches called instrumental variables and multiequation three-stage least squares. Some researchers use firm and household-level data, and avoid using cross-country analysis altogether.

Fully aware of these difficulties, the task team decided to use a "triangulation" of three methods: (i) cross-country analysis—because fiscal policy, in particular, must be analyzed at the country or cross-country level, firm and household-level data cannot reflect the whole picture; (ii) country studies—including state-level analysis for India; and (iii) project-level analysis—to study the composition of fiscal policy. The selection of countries was determined by the importance of quality of growth in the country's agenda as well as feasibility considerations.

All three types of analyses have come together to support our main hypothesis that the composition of government expenditures matters for the level and quality of growth, to varying degrees. Table A shows one set of key regressions, and table B summarizes the data and estimation methods used to try to overcome the problems mentioned above, and includes the sensitivity tests conducted. Special attention has been given to the quality of data used and the potential two-way causality issues and sensitivity tests.

Table A: Share of Public Goods Watters for Growth: Inree-Stage Least Squares System of Equation	Table A:	: Share (of Public	Goods M	atters for	Growth: Th	ree-Stage	Least So	uares S	vstem o	of Eq	uation
---	----------	-----------	-----------	---------	------------	-------------------	-----------	----------	---------	---------	-------	--------

Independent variable	Dependent variable Growth of GDP per capita	Share of government exp. for public goods in total government expenditure
Growth of GDP per capita		2.63**
		[1.318]
Share of government exp. for public goods in total government	0.098***	
Expenditure	[0.033]	
Total govt. consumption over GDP	-0.007	-0.139
	[0.026]	[0.137]
Taxes over GDP		
	-0.078**	0.429**
	[0.036]	[0.205]
Total investment over GDP	0.074**	-0.390*
	[0.037]	[0.204]
Log of initial per capita GDP	-0.008***	
	[0.003]	
Inflation (CPI)	-0.001*	0.003
	[0.001]	[0.004]
Lag of log years of schooling	0.009	0.002
	[0.007]	[0.030]
Years of democratic stability	0.002**	-0.002
	[0.001]	[0.005]
Corruption		-0.281***
		[0.073]
% land in tropical areas	-0.012**	
	[0.005]	
Malaria ecological index		0.064*
		[0.036]
Dummy Latin America	-0.019**	0.218***
	[0.008]	[0.029]

Box 3.1: Key Empirical Results, Data, and Methodology Issues (<i>continued</i>)							
Independent variable	Dependent variable Growth of GDP per capita	Share of government exp. for public goods in total government expenditure					
Dummy developed countries	0.003	0.006					
	[0.008]	[0.044]					
Dummy East Asia	0.014*	-0.073*					
	[0.008]	[0.043]					
Constant	0.037*	0.605***					
	[0.019]	[0.102]					

Source: López and Miller (2007b, annex 3.1).

Note: Small-sample standard errors in brackets; estimates include year dummies not shown in table; number of countries = 29; number of observations = 105.

* significant at 10% confidence level; ** significant at 5% confidence level; *** significant at 1% confidence level.

Reference	Data used	Main estimation methods	Sensitivity tests
1. López (2007b)	IMF Government Finance Statistics data were	Both multi-equation three-	A series of sensitivity tests, including
	complemented by data from Asian	stage least squares, and	bootstrapping—dropping one variable
	Development Bank, country-level data	single-equation IV	at a time, and dropping one country at a
	and other data sources.	method are used.	time. A sample dominance check was done.
2. López and	40 countries: Each country had at least two	(a) SUR-IV estimates for	Same methods applied to the full
Galinato (2007)	nationally representative household surveys	the four-equation system	country sample, and to poor and MICs.
	during 1980–2005. The household income	(four income groups).	Elasticities were calculated. Most
	distribution data from these surveys were	(b) Based on estimated	results from the full sample are con-
	combined with national accounts data, as	coefficients, parameters can	firmed by the more disaggregated
	well as other political and institutional data.	be approximated from the	approaches. Both income and con-
			variables and Wald tests were
			conducted.
3. López and	GEMS data containing 31 developing and	Two-way fixed effects	Estimation results are robust using
Islam (2007)	developed countries with annual data for	(TWFE) method controlling	different methods, including OLS,
	about 300 sites in 86 cities during 1985–2000,	for site effects and common	random effect, TWFE. Hausman
	combined with government expenditure	time effects.	tests were conducted.
	data from above.		T , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
4. Flanagan	IEG's project evaluation data from more than	Both logit and ordered logit	Io test for reverse causation and
(Forthcoming)	2,477 projects evaluated between 1980 and	were used for project-level	other endogeneity, an instrumental
(DOX 3.2)	2005. Two subperiods were used:	analysis; instrumental vari-	variable approach was employed fol-
	the full sample period and post-1994	able for country-level analy-	lowing Dollar and Levine (2005). The
E Abmod (2007)	periou.	SIS Was employed for tests.	Ney results remain robust.
5. Anneu (2007)	fodoral and state. In regressions, state lovel	using state level date	used and the key results remain
	expenditure is used.	using state-level uata.	robust.
Other country	Expenditure data used in figures include both	No econometric analysis	N/A
studies on Brazil,	levels of government: federal and state for	was done due to	
Chile, and China,	Brazil, and general government for China.	data difficulties.	
and 12 African	For Chile, data from budgetary central		
countries	government are used.		
Source: IEG.			

Table B: Summary of Nine Background Studies: Data, Methods, and Sensitivity Tests

Note: N/A = not applicable; IMF = International Monetary Fund; IV = instrumental variable.

means a faster rate of investment in infrastructure, knowledge diffusion, and the protection of natural resources. *Finally*, reducing the availability of government nonsocial subsidies reduces the incentives for the private sector to devote resources to unproductive rent-seeking activities and reduces commodity market distortions that curtail economic efficiency.

Spending on Public Goods and Efficiency of Spending

In government spending, what matters most is the provision of services, not just the levels of expenditures. Efficiency of spending and quality of service delivery are at issue. For example, part of the spending in education can be lost in excessive bureaucracy, corruption, and other types of inefficiency. More infrastructure spending is unlikely to spur economic growth in a bad policy environment. A major emphasis in economic transition in the Europe and Central Asia Region of the Bank has been on reforms to promote more efficient use of scarce resources through changes in ownership, pricing, collections, and safety nets to protect the poor.

The cross-country studies presented here focus on the impact of the share of spending on public goods in total government expenditure, not on the absolute levels (López and Miller 2007b). There is no prior reason to expect that the efficiency of the government, as a provider of all services, is any better than the efficiency of the government as a provider of public goods. What the empirical studies show is that, other things being equal, an increase in this share boosts economic growth and many other quality aspects of growth. If the government could also increase its efficiency, the dividends to such a reallocation could be even higher.

Other Studies Corroborate Results

The significant correlation between the structure of public spending and economic growth is corroborated by other studies using quite different datasets and approaches. One study of the rural sector in 15 Latin American countries showed a similarly large effect of reallocated public spending toward rural economic growth (López and Galinato 2007). First, governments in Latin America spend a large proportion of their revenues on private goods (mainly subsidies) instead of public and social goods. On average, 51 percent of the government spending in rural areas was for subsidies to private goods. Brazil and Mexico have the largest share of expenditures allocated to private goods, at 87 percent and 66 percent, respectively. The average share of subsidies fell from 54 percent in 1985–89 to 46 percent in 1995–99.

Second, there is a negative and significant association between the share of spending on private goods and rural per capita income. Therefore, reducing spending on private goods but keeping total government spending constant would dramatically increase rural per capita income. Increasing total spending in the rural sector, in contrast, would have little impact on rural per capita income, likely reflecting the inadequate composition of rural public spending (López and Galinato 2007).

Growth analysis for India, using panel data from 11 states over 15 years, found results largely consistent with the cross-country analyses. The analysis suggests that the composition of spending matters for growth and poverty reduction. Spending on public goods, including health, education, and infrastructure, has a much larger positive and significant effect on growth, after controlling for state-level investment, trade openness, land-locked features, and other factors. This result is robust to changes in model specifications (Ahmed 2007).

Another study came to the same conclusion from an entirely different perspective. Using IEG's project evaluation data from more than 2,477 projects evaluated between 1980 and 2005, the study found that the share of spending on public social goods is positively and significantly related to World Bank project success, after controlling for such variables as trade openness, terms of trade, development aid, capital-labor ratio, and years of education (box 3.2; Flanagan, Forthcoming).

Box 3.2: Analysis of IEG's Project Ratings Supports the Cross-Country Results

Sustained high-quality growth requires more than a high rate of investment or capital formation. It requires the right institutions, the right market incentives, and the right supportive investments (see, for example, Isham, Kaufmann, and Pritchett 1997; Isham and Kaufmann 1995; Kaufmann and Wang 1995).

Project Success Is Correlated with the Share of Spending on **Public Goods**

Countries allocating relatively more government resources to public goods had higher rates of satisfactory outcome ratings on World Bank projects between 1980 and 2005. A simple correlation between government spending patterns and project ratings is displayed in figure A.

Countries with higher ratings on the International Country Risk Guide have lower measured corruption and lower to moderate corruption risk ratings (figure B). These countries allocate more resources to public goods than countries in the high-risk category. In general, institutional quality and public spending on social and nonsocial public goods are highly correlated. Stronger institutions could emphasize spending on public goods and increase the efficiency of government spending through transparent and accountable actions.

Project Success Is Closely Linked to Fiscal Policies and Institutions

Econometric analysis of project success rates (satisfactory overall outcome ratings as determined by IEG, using data from more than 2,477 projects in 86 countries evaluated between 1980 and 2005 and conditional logit analysis) found—

- The share of spending on public social goods is positively and significantly related to World Bank project success. Here, project success is the dependent variable and the share of spending on public social good is one of many explanatory variables. The magnitude of the effect (elasticity) is small but statistically significant.
- Institutions matter. For the 1994–2005 subsample, all else being equal, countries with stronger institutions have higher numbers of projects evaluated as satisfactory. This is consistent with previous studies. Dollar and Kraay (2004) found that after controlling for the initial level of GDP, the level of aid, and a country's geographical location, the effect of institutions was strong and positive. Better institutions produce more successful projects.
- The growth rate of GDP per capita is significantly associated ٠ with satisfactory project ratings.^a



Source: Flanagan (Forthcoming).

Note: A lower ICRG index implies a higher risk of corruption and vice versa.

a. Results are to be interpreted with caution. Good ratings on individual projects alone do not always translate to good results at the sector or country level. For example, individual project success in increasing school enrollments may not mean better educational outcomes if they are not targeted and supported by sectorwide actions.

6

Fiscal Policy Has Improved the Quality of Growth in Some Ways in Some Countries . . .

Several country studies illustrate the role of fiscal policies in changing the pattern of growth. Table 3.1 presents the shares of expenditure on public goods (type A) versus expenditures for private goods and subsidies (type B) in four countries. The share of type A expenditures has been high and rising in Chile and the share of type B has been declining. The ratios of type A to type B expenditures are rising in Chile and China for different reasons. In Chile there is a rapid shift to type A expenditure, but in China the trend is associated with a reduction in type B expenditures over time as subsidies to state-owned enterprises declined during economic transition. These ratios have remained nearly constant over time in Brazil and India. Comparisons are illustrative rather than definitive, given the weakness in the data, especially concerning type B expenditures.

In Chile, the government rationalized the expenditure side very well, with the share of

spending on public goods rising to more than 71 percent in the early 2000s, one of the highest in the countries studied, starting from 55 percent in the early 1980s. Chile shows that a drastic reallocation of government spending can be done in a relatively short time span, despite heavy lobbying to protect subsidies (see table 3.1 and figure 3.1). This reallocation could be one of the reasons for Chile's rapid growth over the last 15 years (López and Miller 2007a).

In China, the government mobilized public resources for massive investments—large dams, power generation systems, and national and regional highways. But it has been less successful in providing basic social services to rural and poor regions. The country's public spending on physical infrastructure has been among the highest in the world, which is good for growth. But the share of spending on education and health has been among the lowest. China is now reforming its transfers and subsidies (including cutting value added tax refunds to resourceintensive exports) to promote more balanced growth (Hofman and Kuijs 2007). Subsidies to

Table 3.1: Spending on Public vs. Private Goods: Trends in Four Countries, 1985–2005

Brazil: Federal and state government expenditure	1985	1990	1995	2000	2004	2005	Average ^a
Share of public goods expenditures in total government expenditures (%)	42	30	47	35	37	38	41
Share of private goods and subsidy in total government expenditures (%)	24	47	36	27	32	32	34
Ratio of type A to type B expenditures	1.80	0.64	1.31	1.30	1.16	1.18	1.27
Chile: Central government expenditure	1985	1990	1995	2000	2004	2005	Average
Share of public goods expenditures in total government expenditures (%)	n.a.	70	78	80	82	83	77
Share of private goods expenditures in total government expenditures (%)	n.a.	30	22	20	18	17	23
Ratio of type A to type B	n.a.	2.32	3.55	4.03	4.70	4.83	3.58
China: General government expenditure	1985	1990	1995	2000	2004	2005	Average
Share of public goods expenditures in total government expenditures (%)	64	60	45	50	48	48	51
Share of private goods and subsidies in total government expenditures (%)	34	26	17	15	14	14	21
Ratio of type A to type B	1.88	2.30	2.68	3.29	3.37	3.45	2.53
India: Consolidated general government	1985	1990	1995	2000	2004	2005	Average
Share of public goods expenditures/Total exp and net lending (%)	32	31	29	29	29	32	30
Share of private goods expenditures/Total exp and net lending (%)	18	18	18	18	19	18	18
Ratio of type A to type B	1.77	1.71	1.63	1.62	1.49	1.82	1.63

Note: This table is illustrative because these ratios of type A to type B are calculated based on data from individual country studies from government sources. They are only comparable over time for each country, not across countries, because definitions of private goods and subsidies (type B) may differ.

a. Average is the simple average calculated over all years 1985–2005; only certain of those years are presented here.



Figure 3.1: Ranking of Various Types of Expenditure: Public Goods vs. Total

a. China is added here based on Hofman and Kuijs (2007). Data cover 1980 through 2004.

the state-owned enterprises have been gradually reduced, and preferential tax treatment to foreign investors was reformed and eliminated in 2008 (Wang 2007). A program of "returning cropland to forest" or payment to ecological services has started to show positive results in both reforestation and reducing rural poverty by encouraging rural-urban migration.

Brazil's achievements in reducing poverty and inequality can be partly attributed to higher social spending and possibly to better tax collection. The incidence of poverty fell from 38 percent to 34.5 percent between 1995 and 2004. Inequality, as indicated by the Gini coefficient, fell from about 0.59 in the late 1990s to 0.56 in 2005 (see figure 1.4). There was an increase in the share of spending on public goods, from 32 percent in 2000 to 38 percent in 2005, but the share of type B spending has also increased (table 3.1). Recent studies suggest that social assistance can explain, at most, 50 percent of the reduction in inequality. A significant part of the remaining unexplained reduction in inequality could be from higher tax revenue. Increased government enforcement of tax collection, reduction of tax evasion, and lower income tax exemptions are likely reducing inequality. Various studies show that income taxes are progressive in Brazil, so increasing taxes is likely to improve the income distribution. There has also been a parallel "prodistribution" development: a gradual but steady decrease in income tax exemptions, from 0.56 percent of GDP in 1998 to 0.44 percent of GDP in 2005. Even if not large, this change has a positive effect on the distribution of income. Continuing to rely on indirect taxes has proven to be regressive (Romano and Sakurai 2007).

In Africa fiscal resources have increased since the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries Initiative in the mid-1990s, and public spending on education, health, and water and sanitation rose significantly, which improved human development indicators. Many challenges remain, however. Government revenue as a share of GDP has remained flat for decades in each of the countries, at about 10-14 percent of GDP, despite several attempts to strengthen tax administrations. Revenue collection in other lowincome countries is around 20 percent of GDP, and in developed countries it is 30-40 percent of GDP. Low revenue collection constrains the governments' developmental role in improving the quality of life (Nallari 2007).

... But Not in Other Respects

Chile's tax policies have not been on par with its expenditure policies. Tax loopholes have benefited mainly the rich. They amount to foregone revenues on the order of 5 percent of GDP, with about 81 percent of the benefits going to the wealthiest 5 percent of the population, and 61 percent of benefits going to the richest 1% percent (SII 2006). Chile has not taxed the large resource rents, appropriated by a few domestic and foreign corporations, thus reducing the potential pro-poor effects of growth. The tax loopholes and the reluctance to tax the rents of natural resources significantly contribute to a narrowing of the tax base. These may be reasons why the country has not been able to extract an even higher growth dividend from its exemplary spending policy.

China's fiscal system is still in the transition process, moving from the planning model of financing industrialization to the market model of providing public goods and services. Its fiscal stance has improved since the tax reform of 1994, with the fiscal envelope reaching nearly 25 percent of GDP, including extra-budgetary funds. Fiscal disparities among subnational governments are large. The richest province has more than eight times the per capita spending of the poorest provinces and the richest county has about 48 times more per capita spending than the poorest.

But China's fiscal policy does little to redistribute income. The current transfer system is dominated by tax rebates and numerous earmarked grants, which together make up more than 60 percent of total grants. The general equalization grant makes up only 10 percent of transfers to the regions, leaving a mismatch between local government responsibilities and resources. Governments in poor regions therefore offer fewer (and lower-quality) public services than their counterparts in rich regions. Income taxes are rising but account for a small share in total government revenue, whereas indirect taxes accounted for 72 percent of total tax revenue in 2005 (Dollar and Hofman 2007).

India's fiscal policy has not been very effective in reducing poverty or in managing the environment. Since the 1970s, India has run fairly large fiscal deficits (an average of 8 percent of GDP), building up a huge domestic public debt and large interest payment obligations. In 2004, the debt-to-GDP ratio reached almost 90 percent, and interest payments climbed to more than 7 percent of GDP, substantially exceeding total public investment. The large fiscal deficits have not helped growth. And large interest payments and wage increases have constrained India's ability to invest in infrastructure and human development.

Each year India spends about 5 percent of GDP on subsidies, including for food, fertilizer, petroleum products, and electricity. Many of the subsidies are aimed at helping the poor, but evidence suggests that the actual benefits are likely to have accrued more to the rich. For example, the electricity subsidy adds a huge financial burden to state government budgets, reduces investment, and leads to inefficient power use. Incidence analysis shows the targeting of this massive subsidy to be poor. Incidence analysis of health and education spending also suggests that there is scope for substantially improving equity (Ahmed 2007).

In Ghana, public spending on infrastructure construction has increased since the early 1990s, facilitating trade, growth, and informal sector development. Access to electricity rose from 30 percent in 1991 to 50 percent by 2006, but only 10 percent of the electricity subsidies reached the poor. About 20 percent of the poor now have access to electricity, far less than the 56 percent for the non-poor. Poverty-related public spending has been high, at about 6 percent of GDP since 1992, but the pattern of public spending is heavily oriented toward the wage bill. Government employment is large, and wage awards to the public sector are frequent and large, especially around the time of national elections. This pattern of government spending did not benefit the poor as much as it could have (Nallari 2007).

Note

1. The data used in background paper 1 cover only the central government expenditures and exclude local governments. In most countries, the central government spends a high portion of public expenditures. Moreover, in the few cases where we have data for central and local government expenditures, there is a high correlation between the public goods/private goods ratios or shares between local government expenditures and the central government expenditures (for example, in Brazil this correlation coefficient is about 0.82). Since the econometric findings use five-year averages as basic data points, there is the question of the short time span in observing effects. While some of the investments in public goods are likely to have maturity periods of longer than 5 years (for example, formal education), others, such as expenditures in skill training, certain health improvements, and agriculture technical extension, are likely to yield dividends much more quickly. More important, a reallocation of expenditures involves reducing expenditures in private goods, which is likely to have negative productivity effects by inducing market distortions. Removing such expenditures is thus likely to have more rapid effects well within the five-year period. Finally, at least some of the econometric results rely as much on cross-country variance as within country variability, the former of which is likely to contain long-term information.

CHAPTER 4 Fiscal Policy, Poverty, and Structural Inequality

There is a vast literature on the growth-poverty-inequality nexus. It is conclusive on the first question of growth-poverty association. The empirical literature suggests that economic growth may affect inequality, but there is a significant variance when it comes to the relationship between public expenditure and inequality.

The literature addresses three themes: (i) the relationships among measures of social capital, government actions, and inequality; (ii) the median voter hypothesis and its implications for fiscal policy; and (iii) the effects on inequality of public spending (specifically education and health).² Only a few studies have examined the impact of fiscal policy on poverty and inequality directly, because of poor data quality (Wikstrom 1999; Piketty and Saez 2006, 2003; Saez and Veall 2005).

Growth, Poverty, and Inequality

Our cross-country assessment makes clear the effect of fiscal policy and GDP growth on inequality and poverty (López and Torero 2007). It uses a sample of 40 developing countries; each country had at least two national household surveys during 1980–2005. The household income-distribution data from these surveys were combined with national accounts data and other political and institutional data. The empirical method departs from the above studies in three ways. First, it measures the impact of public expenditures on the different parts of the distribution directly. Second, it looks at the composition of public expenditures, not just its aggregate level. Third, it studies the effects of public expenditures on the income growth rate (instead of income levels) of the various income groups.

This work confirms that GDP growth is good for the poor in middle-income and low-income countries. This is consistent with previous studies by Dollar and Kraay (2002), Ravallion and Chen (2004), and others. Our study did not find evidence of a growth and inequality tradeoff. It shows that GDP growth improves the distribution of income quite significantly in middleincome countries but not significantly in low-income countries. This is consistent with Ravallion's work showing no evidence of tradeoff between growth and inequality.³ In Chinese provinces with rapid growth and poverty reduction, inequality did not worsen. So growth can be good for the poor and perhaps also for social equity, especially in the subsample of middle-income countries.

Spending on Public Goods Associated with Reduction in Poverty

Our analysis also shows that reallocating government spending from private goods and nonsocial subsidies to public and semipublic goods-though it keeps the total government expenditures constant—is associated with reductions in poverty. Government expenditures in social goods have a positive association with average household income and with the different groupings of household income, even though their distribution effect is neutral. The quantitative value of the effects of social expenditures on the household incomes in the poor countries is, however, rather modest. This implies that a reallocation of government spending to social public good is associated with reducing poverty, but not income inequality.

Public social spending is distribution neutral in our sample of low-income countries during 1980–2004, implying poor targeting. Despite many successes, such as the conditional cash transfer programs in Brazil, Mexico, and other countries, some pro-poor programs have not reached the intended beneficiaries. The fact that social spending is distribution neutral, however, often implies that the poor are at least sharing part of the benefits of social programs. But inefficiency of spending often stands in the way: in Uganda in the early 1990s, for example, only 13 percent of the public education grants were reaching the end users or schools. Information provided to the public in local newspapers about the transfer of public funds for primary schooling and expenditure-tracking exercises enabled Uganda to significantly reduce district-level capture of public funds by local elites (Nallari 2007).

An India country study also corroborates these empirical results. State government spending on social public goods, including education and health, has a significantly positive association with poverty reduction and state GDP per capita, whereas inflation has a negative association. Reallocating spending to increase the share of social public goods could be associated with a significant reduction in the poverty headcount index during the sample period (Ahmed 2007). These results are consistent with the findings from our cross-country reviews.

Spending on nonsocial subsidies tends to be well targeted and favors the wealthy, mainly because they have resources to finance rentseeking investments. With careful targeting, however, the poor can benefit from spending on social goods. Direct transfers to households increase economic efficiency by allowing creditconstrained households to implement profitable investments. It is often politically difficult to reform subsidies that benefit the well-off, but adding new social subsidies to the poor is not difficult. The experiences of Mexico and Chile show that a shift in public expenditure patterns toward public goods can be done relatively quickly. Indonesia also reformed its fuel subsidies significantly in September 2005, with limited success; continued reform is needed (see box 4.1). Significant efforts must be devoted to the political economy of reforms: there is a need to balance the interests of the poor and the relatively well-off and to design a reform package (see Allcott, Lederman, and López 2006).

Taxation Nonprogressive and Unable to Address Inequality

Our cross-country analysis suggests that as currently implemented, taxes are nonprogressive within the household sector. These results are consistent with recent studies, such as López and Serven (2007), in that not much can be expected in terms of redistribution via taxation. The main reasons behind our results seem to be associated with the heavy reliance on indirect taxes and loopholes benefiting the wealthy and rampant tax evasion, which also mainly benefit the rich. These underlying factors are better explained by the country studies, and other recent evidence presented in studies by the Brookings Institution, Inter-American Development Bank, International Monetary Fund (IMF), and the World Bank.

Indirect taxes. There is greater reliance on indirect taxes than on resource rents, income taxes, or property taxes. Table 4.1 presents the share of indirect taxes in total tax revenue for four countries. This table is only illustrative, because it is based on data from country case studies for which the definitions may vary. Some economists consider indirect taxes to be regres-

Box 4.1: Public Expenditure Reviews: Mexico (2004) and Indonesia (2007)

The Bank conducts Public Expenditure Reviews regularly. While earlier such reviews focused more on the macroeconomic impact of fiscal policies, recent ones have moved to analyze the "pro-poorness" of public expenditures, linking composition of public expenditure with growth, poverty, and income distribution. The incidence of taxes (direct and indirect taxes) and of tax loopholes and exemptions, however, has not been widely analyzed. Two important Public Expenditure Reviews have provided supporting evidence that the composition of spending matters.

Mexico: This report finds that Mexico's public finance system is redistributive in its impact. Most resources are raised from taxation of richer households and states. And, on average, public spending provides comparable benefits per capita to households and states at various income levels. One-third of central government spending goes for untargeted social programs with substantial participation by the poor, and almost 3 percent of central government spending goes for the poverty-targeted programs such as *Oportunidades* and *Procampo*.

The report points to "powerful vested interests [that] have captured important parts of spending, which then become rigid expenditures that are difficult to reallocate to the government's programmatic priorities." Public investment has been low until recently, and the quality of services delivered is largely unknown, and perhaps inadequate and inequitable in important areas such as education. Mexico's experience of the last decade is positive, however, showing that it is possible to reallocate resources away from inefficient but entrenched programs like general food and agricultural subsidies, toward more effective and pro-poor initiatives, such as *Progresa/Oportunidades* and *Procampo*, when they are well conceived and publicly presented (World Bank 2003b; Webb 2004a).

Indonesia: This Public Expenditure Review finds that macroeconomic policies with fiscal prudence have created a favorable environment for development results: Indonesia now has sufficient fiscal space and financial resources to address its development needs. Thanks to fiscal decentralization in 2001, one-third of central government expenditure was transferred to the regions. Provincial and district governments now manage 37 percent of total public expenditures and carry out more than 50 percent of public expenditure. Spending on subsidies and administration, however, accounts for one-third of total expenditures. Subsidies in 2006 still consume roughly 15 percent of the total budget and remain at the 2004 level. Spending on public investment has recovered to the precrisis level of 7 percent, and spending on education has risen. However, health spending and public infrastructure investment have been low.

The report points out that fuel and electricity subsidies are still a significant portion of the budget and largely benefit the better-off citizens. Although the 2005 adjustment to domestic fuel prices freed \$10 billion, in 2006 Indonesia still spent \$12 billion on subsidies, particularly on fuel and electricity—both are regressive. Reducing and reallocating inefficient and pro-rich subsidies would free additional fiscal resources of up to \$12 billion. In particular, electricity subsidies account for 28 percent of all subsidy costs, and largely benefit better-off Indonesians. Therefore, reducing subsidies for all electricity voltages above 450-volt amperes should be pro-poor, because the higher voltage levels are used disproportionately by those who are better off (World Bank 2007a).

Source: World Bank (2003b, 2007a).

Note: The 2005 Fuel Price Adjustment, which doubled the gasoline price and tripled the kerosene price, was considered "one of the most significant policy reforms of any developing country in 2005." Subsequent studies have summarized the experiences and implications for other countries (Granado and others 2008).

sive, whereas others consider them to be less distortionary than labor and income taxes. The 2006 World Development Report pointed out the need to "keep indirect taxes from being regressive. With a few key exemptions, the [value added tax (VAT)] can be made less regressive. Bird and Miller (1989) show that in Jamaica, exempting five specific items from VAT halves the burden on the poorest 40 percent of population." An IMF staff paper found that "replacing sales taxes with a comprehensive VAT typically makes indirect taxes less progressive," implying that lower-income households are likely to be net losers from revenue-neutral reforms. Studies also show that the progressiveness of the VAT can be improved by zero-rating certain categories, such as basic foods (see Coady 2006 for a review). A balanced approach between direct and indirect taxes (implying a 50:50 ratio) may be a feasible option to consider, pending further investigation, as the public finance literature does not provide a conclusive answer.

Table 4.1: Indirect Taxes as a Percentage ofTotal Tax Revenue

Country	2004–05
Brazil	51.4
Chile	68.0
Chinaª	72.0ª
India	51.2
OECD average	32.0

Note: This table is only illustrative, because data are based on country studies. OECD = Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.

a. China's tax system is still in transition. There are five types of indirect taxes in China: VAT (tax rate at 17 percent; but basic necessities and agricultural products and utility are taxed at 13 percent; and exports of goods at zero rate) accounts for 36 percent of total tax revenue; a consumption tax (14 categories of goods) accounts for 5 percent of tax revenue, and a business tax accounts for 14 percent of tax revenue, in addition to a tax on imports (14 percent) and tariffs (3 percent), and others.

Some evidence from Brazil shows that although its direct taxes are progressive, indirect taxes are regressive. Adding them together, the total tax burden for households would be regressive: In 2004, families earning up to two times the minimum wage had a total tax burden of 49 percent of their family income, but the richer households had a total tax burden of 26 percent. In Chile, a resource-rich country, failing to tax resource rents distorts incentives in favor of the resource industries, thus exacerbating the dependence on natural resources for income generation.

Tax loopholes. There are legal tax loopholes that mainly benefit the rich segment of the population. In Chile, according to a recent report by the internal tax office, the loopholes account for almost 5 percent of GDP, with 61 percent of them benefiting the richest 1 percent of the population. The distributional impact of tax loopholes has not been carefully investigated. Also, because of the mainly discretionary nature of these loopholes, there is a presumption that they cause economic inefficiency, but few studies show the extent of this effect. Reducing taxes on profits may, under certain conditions, be advisable as a measure to promote investments, but doing so by allowing for special tax loopholes instead of across-the-board reductions in the profit tax rate is not likely to cause such an effect. A recent study of the US tax system links tax loopholes with rising inequality (Furman, Summers, and Bordoff 2007).

Tax evasion. With evasion rampant, governments have to increase the tax rates on those who do not evade them. Because the main tax evaders are typically the economically powerful and not the middle-income and poor classes, tax evasion tends to be socially regressive and a significant contributor to structural inequality. Therefore, tax reform dealing with loopholes and evasions can increase the efficiency of the tax system, allow for lower tax rates, and avoid its negative social equity consequences. Careful analyses of the incidence of direct and indirect taxes and incidence of tax loopholes in major developing countries are needed (box 4.2).

Notes

- 1. This has been shown in the literature; see for example, Lopez and Serven (2006); Deininger and Squire (1998); Ravallion (1998, 2004); World Bank (2006d).
- 2. On the second line of research looking into the link between inequality and the median voter's desired pattern of policies, see Deininger and Squire (1998); Persson and Tabellini (1994); Bertola (1993); Arjona, Ladaigue, and Peason (2003); Turnbull and Djoundourian (2005); Milanovic (2000); Bassett, Burkett, and Putterman (1999); Alessina and La Ferrara (2001); Kristov, Linder, and McClelland (1992); and for recent literature on this topic, Moene and Wallerstein (2001); and Kenworthy and Pontusson (2002). On the third branch of the literature focusing on inequality and growth, since they are both affected by redistributive public spending, particularly health and education spending, see Ross and Wu (1995); Perroti (1992, 1996); Bassett, Burkett, and Putterman (1999); Persson and Tabellini (1994); Alesina and Rodrik (1994); Osberg (1995); Sala-i-Martin (1997a, 1997b); Benabou (1996, 2000); Castello and Domenech (2002); and, most recently, van der Ploeg (2003); Gylafson and Zoega (2003); and Deaton (2003). Most of these studies conclude that there is no direct link between inequality and public spending in health and education.
- 3. Using data from 70 developing countries in the 1990s, Ravallion (2005) found no evidence of a tradeoff between absolute poverty incidence and relative inequality. The main reason is that

Box 4.2: Six Principles of Tax Reform

A strategy paper of the Brookings Institution points out-

Taxes contribute, as part of the problem or as part of the solution, to many of the challenges our nation faces. The present tax treatment of health insurance, for example, pushes health spending upward while offering many of the uninsured little help in getting coverage. The tax treatment of retirement savings provides a windfall for high-income Americans who would likely have saved anyway, while offering scant encouragement to saving by low- and moderate-income Americans. America's factories and cars continue to emit vast amounts of the carbon dioxide that drives climate change, a problem that would be remedied, in part, if the tax code imposed a cost for burning carbon-emitting fossil fuels (Furman, Summers, and Bordoff 2007, p. 3).

The authors present six principles of tax reforms:

- 1) Fiscal responsibility requires addressing both taxes and spending.
- 2) Rising inequality strengthens the case for progressivity.
- 3) The tax system should collect the taxes that are owed.
- The tax system should strengthen taxation at the business level.
- 5) Taxes for individuals should be simplified.

Source: Furman, Summers, and Bordoff (2007).

 Social policy can and should often be advanced through the tax code, and it must be well designed.

Tax policy can affect outcomes not just by subsidizing desirable activities but also by penalizing undesirable ones. In this manner, so-called Pigouvian taxes can lead business and consumers to take the social costs of their actions into account, helping to ensure that the outcome of market competition is efficient. Today, for example, gasoline taxes fall short of neutralizing the external harm associated with gasoline consumption, which includes not only climate change but also congestion, traffic accidents, and increased economic vulnerability to supply disruptions. Meanwhile the production of electricity and other energy from coal and natural gas is not taxed at all, despite its large contribution to climate change (p. 26).

On the political economy of reforms, a forthcoming Hamilton Project discussion paper will show "how carbon taxes to address these issues could be combined with other tax cuts to keep the outcome revenue neutral and distributionally neutral, thus protecting low and moderate-income families who would otherwise have a hard time paying the higher bills" (p. 26).

economic growth shows little correlation with changes in relative inequality. But there is evidence of a tradeoff for absolute inequality, suggesting that those who want to lower the absolute gap between the rich and poor must be willing to see lower absolute levels of living for poor people.

CHAPTER 5 Fiscal Policy and the Environment

The environment influences people's health through exposure to physical, chemical, and biological risk factors and through related changes in behavior in response to these factors. A World Health Organization (WHO) study indicates that environmental risk factors, such as contaminated water and indoor and outdoor air pollution, play a role in more than 80 percent of the diseases it regularly reports. Globally, 25 percent of all deaths in developing regions were attributable to environmental causes but only 17 percent in developed regions (WHO 2006) (see box 5.1).

Studies relating fiscal policy to the environmental performance are scarce, but the number is rising (see, for example, IMF 2008; IEG 2008). Data are not easily available and, if available, are of poor quality. Governments in Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development countries spend between 0.6 and 1.8 percent of GDP and between 2 and 5 percent of government spending on environmental protection. However, the cost of emission and the impact on global warming is much higher. Data for developing countries are more scarce and uncertain, but spending on environmental protection is generally considered to be less than 1 percent of

Box 5.1: Impact of the Environment on Public Health

WHO's analysis looked at the total burden of diseases attributable to some of the most important environmental hazards and at other quantitative surveys of health impacts from the environment. Overall, an estimated 24 percent of the disease burden (healthy life-years lost) worldwide and an estimated 23 percent of all deaths (premature mortality) were attributable to environmental factors. Among children 0-14 years of age, the proportion of deaths attributed to the environment was as high as 36 percent. There were large regional differences in the environmental contribution to various disease conditions-due to differences in environmental exposures and access to health care across the regions. Diseases with the largest absolute burden attributable to modifiable environmental factors include diarrhea, lower respiratory infections, "other" unintentional injuries, and malaria. Source: WHO (2006).

Developing regions carry a disproportionately heavy burden of communicable diseases and injuries. The largest overall difference between WHO regions was in infectious diseases. The total number of healthy life-years lost per capita as a result of environmental factors was 15 times higher in developing than in developed countries. The environmental burden per capita of diarrhea diseases and lower respiratory infections was 120–150 times greater in certain WHO developing country subregions than in developed country subregions.

Children bear the highest death toll, with more than 4 million environmentally caused deaths per year, mostly in developing countries. The infant death rate from environmental causes is 12 times higher in developing than in developed countries; the environmental fraction of diarrhea, malaria, and respiratory infections accounted for an average of 26 percent of all deaths in children under five years old. GDP and less than 2.5 percent of total public spending.

Government spending on the environment is generally less than other expenditures (such as energy subsidies), which can provide perverse incentives to deplete resources and harm the environment. And the orientation of broad fiscal policy—including the level and composition of most government spending (not purposely directed to the environment)—may have a great impact on the environment. (See box 5.2 about fuel subsidies, based on an IMF study.)

Box 5.2: Fuel Subsidies Benefiting the Rich and Hurting the Environment

Petroleum is, by far, the largest commodity in international trade, and its price is volatile. The past decade has witnessed both a decline to about \$10 per barrel and spikes going up to more than \$100 per barrel. High and volatile oil prices threaten the economies of oil-exporting and oil-importing developing countries and pose challenges to poverty, inequality, social stability, and sustainability. A recent IMF study found that more countries are providing fuel subsidies and the amounts are higher. "Less than half of the 42 countries reviewed have fully passed through the surge in international fuel prices to retail prices of domestic fuels in 2007. This is lower than what was observed in 2006, when three quarters of the countries allowed domestic retail prices to rise. Low pass-through is now reflected in higher fuel subsidies and foregone petroleum revenues."

Table A: Fuel Subsidies (in percent of GDP)

	Act.	Act.	Prel. Act.	Proj.
	2003	2005	2006	2007
a. Explicit subsidies				
Cameroon	0.00	0.24	0.23	0.25
Congo, Republic of	0.80	1.00	1.00	2.00
Ghana	0.24	0.42	1.52	0.03
Nigeria			0.02	0.19
Senegal		0.62	0.57	0.47
Indiaª		0.70	1.20	1.40
Indonesia	1.47	3.40	1.90	2.10
Azerbaijan	5.10	2.78	1.89	
Jordan	0.00	5.60	2.79	2.50
Lebanon		0.09	0.10	0.10
Mexico			0.50	0.50
Yemen, Republic of	4.80	8.70	8.10	9.30
Bolivia	0.62	0.82	1.25	1.38
Dominican Republic		0.54	0.54	0.48
Honduras		0.42	0.29	0.29
b. Implicit subsidies				
Gabon	0.39	1.54	2.07	1.00
Bangladesh		0.90	1.03	1.00
Azerbaijan	10.00	13.90	14.33	13.38
Egypt, Arab Republic of	3.86	4.12	6.80	5.50
Peru	0.00	0.07	-0.01	0.14

Source: IMF staff.

a. These are estimates of total subsidies, as details of how much of the amount are explicit or implicit are not available.

Amount of Subsidies

Several countries have responded to the rising oil prices by increasing price subsidies on domestic fuels. Explicit subsidies mainly reflect compensation to the national energy company for the increased difference between the wholesale domestic price and the world price of fuels. Data on countries providing such subsidies in 2007 are available for only 14 countries and range from 0.1 percent of GDP in Lebanon to 9.3 percent of GDP in the Republic of Yemen, with an average of 1.5 percent of GDP. Not surprisingly, explicit subsidies were larger in countries where the price pass-through was smaller. Examples include the following.

- Jordan. Since 2003, Jordan is importing oil at world prices, and oil subsidies have now reached 2.5 percent of GDP. However, the country planned large petroleum price adjustments in early 2008.
- Yemen. Subsidies reached 9.3 percent of GDP in 2007 (compared with 4.8 percent of GDP in 2003). A reduction in fuel subsidies is a part

Box 5.2: Fuel Subsidies Benefiting the Rich and Hurting the Environment (continued)

of the government's strategy, but price increases were scaled back in 2005 following violent public protests.

- Indonesia. Subsidies increased from 1.5 percent of GDP in 2003 to 2.1 percent of GDP in 2007, despite a doubling of domestic retail prices in 2005.
- Mexico. Excise taxes were reduced in 2006 to limit the increase in domestic fuel prices. Nevertheless, as oil prices continued to rise, the tax eventually changed into an explicit fuel subsidy, currently amounting to 0.5 percent of GDP.
- Implicit subsidies reflect domestic sales of fuels at below export prices, with no explicit compensation in the budget.

Source: Baig and others (2007).

One of the few studies that relate fiscal policy to the environment looks only at the effect of total government size on sulfur dioxide (SO_2) concentrations (Bernauer and Koubi 2006). It finds that a large government is detrimental to the environment. But on the key issue of how the orientation or composition of government spending affects the environment, there are no earlier studies.

Our study econometrically evaluates the effects of the size and composition of government expenditure on various components of air pollution using a new dataset that contains 31 developing and developed countries, with annual data for about 300 sites in 86 cities over 1985–2000 (López and Islam 2007). The analysis considers five major air pollutants: SO₂, nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), lead, carbon monoxide (CO), and air particles (PM₁₀).

A major finding is that both total government consumption and the share of public goods in total government spending tend to be positively associated with air quality, as measured by the five pollutants. After controlling for per capita household income, the level of total GDP (normalized by the area of the country), the growth rate of GDP, and unobserved site-fixed effects, the two fiscal policy indicators are negatively associated with concentrations of air pollutants. The only apparent exceptions are the Data in 2007 were available for only five countries, and these subsidies ranged from 0.14 percent of GDP (Peru) to 13.4 percent (Azerbaijan). Implicit subsidies now average 4.2 percent of GDP.

Beneficiaries

Much of the fuel subsidies go to higher-income households. The top 20 percent of households received, on average, about 42 percent of the total subsidy, whereas the bottom 20 percent received less than 10 percent. Fuel subsidies are a costly approach to protecting the real incomes of poor households.

effect of the share of public goods on PM_{10} (positive and significant) and the effect on carbon monoxide (statistically insignificant).¹ That is, a larger government and a shift in the composition of government spending toward public goods appear to significantly improve the quality of the environment, as measured by some of the most important air pollutants, including SO₂, NO₂, and lead (see figure 5.1).

These findings are important because air quality is widely regarded as one of the most important indicators of environmental quality. The five pollutants (in conjunction with ozone) are often called "criteria pollutants." They also have direct effects on human health, ecosystems, and the economy. And available technologies allow for effectively controlling them, often at a reasonable cost.

Results show that increasing the size of the government may increase the size of the service sector (social and public services), inducing a cleaner economy with generally less pollution. Similarly, increasing the share of public goods in total government expenditures may increase government provision of environmental protection and pollution regulation, two important public goods. And because a large part of the subsidies to private goods (energy and heavy industry) is environmentally perverse, a shift



Figure 5.1: Spending on Public Goods Associated with Reductions of Air Pollution (share of public goods in total government expenditure, SO_2 , and PM_{10} , 1986–99)

from subsidies to public goods may reduce incentives to pollute. This may explain the large and statistically significant effect of the share of public goods in government spending.

It appears that most air and water pollutants tend to behave similarly across countries over time (Bernauer and Koubi 2006). So the foregoing evidence may be considered representative for the effect of fiscal policy on environmental pollution, in general. There are however, some exceptions, such as ozone (which appears to be a substitute with other air pollutants) and especially deforestation (López and Galinato 2007). The levels of deforestation seem at times to be at odds with the evolution of pollution. Some countries that have diminished air pollution have continued deforestation at fast rates.

This result is corroborated by the rural study from 15 Latin America and the Caribbean countries, which shows that an increase in the share of spending on rural public goods makes agricultural growth much less dependent on land expansion than on intensification (López and Galinato 2007). That is, governments that spend a greater share on public goods than on subsidies to private goods are likely to reduce pressure for land expansion for agriculture. Another finding is that the total level of government spending in rural areas has no effect on the pattern of growth of agriculture; that is, total expenditures make agriculture neither more nor less extensive.

Agriculture and livestock expansion is a major source of deforestation in many countries, especially in tropical ones, where most of the remaining natural forests are located (López and Galinato 2007). This implies that the widespread use of rural government subsidies in these countries is likely to be a significant source of deforestation. The empirical estimates suggest that shifts in government spending from subsidies to public goods can be a powerful instrument to reduce pressure on forest areas. Where agriculture competes with forest for land, the heavy emphasis on subsidies is likely to aggravate pressure for agriculture expansion and deforestation.

Our study points to a major area of tradeoff that relates to the pace of growth and environment degradation. As shown in chapter 1 and other studies (including the country study on China; Hofman and Kuijs 2007), there seems to be a negative association between the pace of economic growth and the quality of the environment. Policy makers everywhere may face a tough choice: can we afford to lose growth to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and prevent further global warming? The results from our econometric analysis, however, show that the right fiscal policy—more spending on public goods—can help alleviate this tradeoff. With technological progress and well-advised policies, including those proposed by the Stern report (market-based pricing and taxing policy, such as carbon trade and financing and a carbon tax), the sacrifices in growth and welfare may or may not be so large, or even necessary. Here, the role of international financial institutions is crucial in helping design the best tax and pricing policies widely acceptable by the rich and the poor, domestic and abroad.

Progress has been made in carbon trading and in encouraging ecofriendly behaviors through direct payment to households in exchange for ecoservices. In the past decade, an increasing number of incentive-based conservation programs have been launched in the economies of developing countries, including Costa Rica, Columbia, Mexico, and China. Often called *payments for ecosystem service*, these incentive-based programs provide financial incentives to those who supply ecosystem services. These programs, if well designed and implemented, can benefit both the poor and relatively well-off (box 5.3)

Note

1. This is a concern because PM_{10} is, by far, the most harmful pollutant to health.

Box 5.3: Impact of the Grain-for-Green Program in China

Following a series of devastating floods in 1998, a program called Grain-for-Green, also known as "returning cropland to forest," was initiated by the Chinese government in an effort to increase forest cover and prevent soil erosion on cultivated slopes. When a community is selected to be part of the program, households can choose to set aside all or part of the cultivated land on slopes and plant them with tree seedlings. Each participating farmer receives in-kind grain, cash, and free seedlings. In-kind grain and cash are given out annually after a farmer's program plot passes an inspection; seedlings are provided only in the first year.

The level of compensation is not trivial, relative to the earnings of the typical participating household in the study region. For example, if an average household in Sichuan Province received full compensation, the amount was about 24 percent of average per capita income in 1999 (Uchida, Rozelle, and Xu 2007).

Potential Effects

The program directly affects household incomes through grain and cash compensation, which can be used for other productive activities and for consumption. It also can indirectly induce *Source*: Uchida, Rozelle, and Xu (2007). structural change in household wealth by reducing the demand for labor for cultivating crops. How the freed-up labor time gets reallocated may critically depend on other physical resources of the household, the household's stock of human capital and preferences for leisure, as well as the conditions of land, labor, and credit markets.

Initial Impact

Using a unique panel data set that covers both participating and nonparticipating households from three provinces in 2003 and 2005, Uchida, Rozelle, and Xu (2007) found that the Grain–for-Green program had a positive effect on off-farm labor participation. Households with fewer liquid assets prior to the beginning of the program were more likely to start an off-farm job.

The level of the household's human capital also affects the offfarm labor participation, which indicates that there may be more impediments to participating in off-farm labor in developing countries. Therefore, complementary support to the poor and vulnerable, through job training and other means, is needed if the potential win-win outcomes from the Grain-for-Green program are to materialize.

CHAPTER 6 What All This Might Mean for Countries and Donors

This review focuses on the composition of public expenditures and taxes, linking them to the implications of growth for poverty, distribution, and the environment. Although this work has a narrow scope and represents an initial attempt with many limitations, it does provide an integrated policy framework that countries might consider for improving the quantity and quality aspects of growth.

- Restructuring government spending. The main findings of this paper confirm that government spending on public goods is associated with higher and better growth. This finding is robust under multiple sensitivity tests and when using different data and methods, including cross-country, country-specific, and project analysis (box 3.2). Thus, government expenditures could be restructured to transform them into better instruments for reducing poverty, narrowing structural inequality, and promoting environmentally sustainable growth. This requires reallocating government spending away from subsidizing private goods-which provides perverse incentives for resource depletion-and toward providing more public goods, while keeping the total government expenditure constant. This implies reducing perverse subsidies and reallocating public expenditures at the margin. It does not mean that government could select a growth trajectory that is not consistent with its comparative advantages. On the contrary, the quality of growth would be higher if the comparative advantage of a country were allowed to develop to the fullest extent. Structural inequality would be narrowed by mitigating market imperfections and reducing the influence of lobbies.
- *Reforming tax systems*. Plugging loopholes, reducing tax evasion, and fairly taxing rents from natural resources can make the tax sys-

tem more efficient and less dependent on indirect taxes. Once public spending becomes more consistent with the three objectives of growth, social equity, and the environment, the tax base should be broadened. New taxes and tradable quotas may be needed to establish the right prices for natural and environmental capital, generating more revenue while providing the right incentives for reducing greenhouse gas emissions. Adequate taxation of rents from natural resources could also be a priority. International coordination of a tax system is key, because capital flows easily across borders. International financial institutions can play a crucial role in the harmonization/standardization of tax codes.

• Providing more public goods. With an increased revenue base, countries could embark on a second round of expanding the provision of public goods while maintaining fiscal sustainability. Expansion could include investing more in enhancing institutions, including property rights, and reducing the impact of imperfect markets on efficiency and inequality. It could include increasing the efficiency of government expenditures, which in turn would allow for increasing the quality of education, health care, social protection, crime prevention, and infrastructure. And it could include resource management, pollution control and abatement, and the adaptation of low-emission technologies.

Additional work can support these directions:

- It would be valuable to conduct more analytical evaluations of government spending as part of the periodic reviews of *public expenditure*, particularly the split between spending on private subsidies and spending on public goods. Incidence analyses on beneficiaries of private subsidies and of tax exemptions would also be useful, because that is related to policy captures by higher-income groups.
- There needs to be an increased emphasis on the evaluation of tax systems, particularly in documenting tax evasion and efforts to reduce it. There is a need to assess progress in elimi-

nating tax loopholes, especially the most regressive ones, and widen the tax base to ensure fiscal sustainability. Studies of the impact of indirect taxation on economic efficiency and equity are especially useful, because currently there is a gap in this area.

• Finally, there is also a need to assess whether countries attain a fair share of the rents from natural resources and what countries are doing to reduce environmental degradation and to enforce environmental regulations. It would be useful to provide more analysis of best practices on greener taxes and other fiscal policies for environmental sustainability.

Bibliography

- Acemoglu, Daron. 2005. "The Persistence of Inefficient States." Available at http://www.mit.edu.
- Agénor, Pierre Richard, and Kyriakos C. Neanidis. 2006. "The Allocation of Public Expenditure and Economic Growth." Centre for Growth and Business Cycle Research Discussion Paper Series, University of Manchester, No. 69.
- Aghion, Philippe, and Peter Howitt. 1998. *Endogenous Growth Theory*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Ahmed, Sadiq. 2007. "More and Better Growth in India: Role of Fiscal Policy." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Alessina, Alberto, and Eliana La Ferrara. 2001. "Preferences for Redistribution in the Land of Opportunities." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 8267, Cambridge, MA.
- ——. 2005. "Ethnic Diversity and Economic Performance." *Journal of Economic Literature* 63 (September): 762–800.
- Alesina, Alberto, and Dani Rodrik. 1994. "Distributive Politics and Economic Growth." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 109 (3): 465–90.
- Alesina, Alberto, Nouriel Roubini, and Gerald D. Cohen. 1997. *Political Cycles and the Macroeconomy*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Allcott, Hunt, Daniel Lederman, and Ramon López. 2006. "Political Institutions, Inequality, and Agricultural Growth: The Public Expenditure Connection." Policy Research Working Paper Series 3902, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Anderson, Kym, Will Martin, and Ernesto Valenzuela. 2006. "The Relative Importance of Global Agricultural Subsidies and Market Access." World Trade Review 5 (3): 357–76.
- Arbache, Jorge, Delfin S. Go, and John Page. 2008. "Is Africa's Economy at a Turning Point?" Policy Research Working Paper No. 4519, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Arjona, Roman, Maxime Ladaique, and Mark Pearson.
 2003. "Growth, Inequality, and Social Protection."
 Canadian Public Policy / Analyse de Politiques 29:
 Supplement: The Linkages between Economic Growth and Inequality, S119–S139.

- Aschauer, David. 1989. "Is Government Spending Productive?" *Journal of Monetary Economics* 23: 177–200.
- Asian Development Bank (ADB). 2006. *Government Financial Statistics*. Manila: ADB.
- Atkinson, Anthony B. 2003. "Income Inequality in OECD Countries: Data and Explanations." Center for Economic Studies and Institute for Economic Research Working Paper Series 881, Munich.
- Baig, Taimur, Amine Mati, David Coady, and Joseph Ntamatungiro. 2007. "Domestic Petroleum Product Prices and Subsidies: Recent Developments and Reform Strategies." IMF Working Paper WP/07/71, International Monetary Fund, Washington, DC.
- Barro, Robert J. 1991. "Economic Growth in a Cross Section of Countries." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 56 (425): 407–43.
- —. 1990. "Government Spending in a Simple Model of Endogenous Growth." *Journal of Political Economy* 98 (5): \$103–26.
- Barro, Robert J., and Jong-Wha Lee. 2001. "International Data on Educational Attainment: Updates and Implications." *Oxford Economic Papers* 53 (3): 541–63.
- Bassett, William, F. John P. Burkett, and Louis Putterman. 1999. "Income Distribution, Government Transfers, and the Problem of Unequal Influence." *European Journal of Political Economy* 15 (2): 207–28.
- Baydas, Mayada, Richard Meyer, and Nelson Aguilera-Alfred. 1994. "Credit Rationing in Small-Scale Enterprises: Special Microenterprise Programmes in Ecuador." *Journal of Development Economics* 31: 279–309.
- Benabou, Roland. 2000. "Unequal Societies: Income Distribution and the Social Contract." *American Economic Review* 90 (1): 96–129.
 - ------. 1996. Inequality and Growth. *NBER Macroeconomics Annual.* Cambridge MA: MIT Press.
- Bernauer, Thomas, and Vally Koubi. 2006. "States as Providers of Public Goods: How Does Government Size Affect Environmental Quality?" Available at http://ssrn.com/abstract=900487 (accessed May 2006).

- Bernauer, Thomas, and Patrick Kuhn. 2006. "Does Trade Promote Effective International Environmental Problem Solving?" University of Zurich CIS Working Paper No. 13. Available at http://ssrn .com/abstract=900486 (accessed May 2006).
- Bertola, G., 1993. "Factor Shares and Savings in Endogenous Growth." American Economic Review 83 (5):1184–98.
- Besley, Timothy, and Robin Burgess, 2004. "Can Labor Regulation Hinder Economic Performance? Evidence from India." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 119 (1): 91–134.
- Bird, Richard M., and Barbara Diane Miller. 1989. "The Incidence of Indirect Taxes on Low-Income Households in Jamaica." *Economic Development and Cultural Change* 37 (2): 393–409.
- Bourguignon, Francois. 2005. "The Dynamics of Institutions, Development and Elites." *Beyond Transition* 16 (4):19–21.
- Bourguignon, Francois, and Pereira da Silva Luiz. 2003. *The Impact of Economic Policies on Poverty and Income Distribution*. Washington, DC: Oxford Press and World Bank.
- Bourguignon, Francois, and Christian Morrisson. 1998. "Inequality and Development: The Role of Dualism." *Journal of Development Economics* 57: 233–57.
- Bradley, David, Evelyne Huber, Stephanie Moller, Francoise Nielsen, and John Stephens. 2001."Distribution and Redistribution in Post Industrial Democracies." Luxembourg Income Study, Working Paper No. 265, Center for Policy Research, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY.
- Buchanan, James M. 1998. "Federalism and Fiscal Equity." In *The Economics of Fiscal Federalism* and Local Finance, ed. Wallace E. Oates. Cheltenham UK: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 347–63.
- Calmon, Paulo. 2004. "Evaluation of Subsidies in Brazil: An Overview." Working paper, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Cashin, Paul. 1995. "Government Spending, Taxes, and Economic Growth." *IMF Staff Papers* 42 (2): 237–69.
- Castello, Amparo, and Rafael Domenech. 2002. "Human Capital Inequality and Economic Growth: Some New Evidence." *The Economic Journal* 112: C187–C200.
- Chomitz, Kenneth G. 2007. At Loggerheads? Agricultural Expansion, Poverty Reduction, and Environment in the Tropical Forest. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Chong, Alberto, and Mark Gradstein. 2004. "Inequality and Institutions." Research and Development

Working Paper No. 506, Inter-American Development Bank, New York.

- Coady, David. 2006. "Indirect Tax and Public Pricing Reform." In *Analyzing the Distributional Impacts of Reform*, ed. Aline Coudouel and Stefano Peternostro. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Coady, David, Moataz El Said, Robert Gillingham, Kangni Kpoda, Paulo Medas, and David Newhouse.
 2006. "The Magnitude and Distribution of Fuel Subsidies: Evidence from Bolivia, Ghana, Jordan, Mali, and Sri Lanka." IMF Working Paper 06/247, International Monetary Fund, Washington, DC.
- Coulombe, Harold, and Quentin Wodon. 2007. "Poverty, Livelihood, and Access to Basic Services in Ghana: An Overview." Ghana Country Economic Memorandum, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Dasgupta, Partha. 2003. "Sustainable Economic Development in the World of Today's Poor." In *Scarcity and Growth in the New Millennium*, ed.R. David Simpson, Michael A. Toman, and Robert U. Ayres. Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press.
- ——. 1996. "The Economics of the Environment." Environment and Development Economics 1 (4): 387–428.
- ——. 1990. "Well-Being and the Extent of Its Realization in Developing Countries." *Economic Journal* 100 (4 [suppl.]): 1–32.
- Dasgupta, Partha, and Karl-Goran Maler. 1994. "Poverty, Institutions, and the Environmental Resource Base." *Environment Papers* 64 (9).
- David, Paul A., Bronwyn H. Hall, and Andrew A. Toole. 2000. "Is Public R&D a Complement or Substitute for Private R&D? A Review of the Econometric Evidence." *Research Policy* 29 (4–5): 497–529.
- de Ferranti, David, Guillermo E. Perry, Daniel Lederman, and William Maloney. 2002. "From Natural Resources to the Knowledge Economy— Trade and Job Quality." World Bank Latin American and Caribbean Studies, Washington, DC.
- de la Fuente, Angel. 1997. "Fiscal Policy and Growth in the OECD." CEPR Discussion Paper No. 1755, Centre for Economic Policy Research, London.
- de la Fuente, Angel, and Rafael Doménech. 2000. "Human Capital in Growth Regressions: How Much Difference Does Data Quality Make?" OECD Economics Department Working Paper No. 262, Paris.
- Deaton, Angus. 2005. "Measuring Poverty in a Growing World (or Measuring Growth in a Poor World)." *Review of Economics and Statistics* 87 (1): 1–19.
- ——. 2003. "Health, Inequality and Economic Development." *Journal of Economic Literature* 41 (1): 113–58.

- Deininger, Klaus, and Lyn Squire. 1998. "New Ways of Looking at Old Issues: Inequality and Growth." *Journal of Development Economics* 57: 257–87.
- Devarajan, Shantayanan, Vinaya Swaroop, and Hengfu Zou. 1996. "The Composition of Public Expenditure and Economic Growth." *Journal of Monetary Economics* 37 (2–3): 313–44.
- Diamond, Arthur M. 1999. "Does Federal Funding 'Crowd In' Private Funding of Science?" *Contemporary Economic Policy* 17 (4): 423–31.
- Dollar, David, and Bert Hofman. 2007. "Intergovernmental Fiscal Reforms, Expenditure Assignment, and Governance." In *Public Finance in China: Reform and Growth for a Harmonious Society*, eds. Jiwei Lou and Shuilin Wang. Washington, DC: World Bank, 39–52.
- Dollar, David, and Aart Kraay. 2004. "Trade, Growth and Poverty." *Economic Journal* 114 (493): f22–f49.

——. 2002. "Growth Is Good for Poor." *Journal of Economic Growth* 7 (3): 195–225.

- Easterly, William, and Ross Levine. 1997. "Africa's Growth Tragedy: Policies and Ethnic Divisions" *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 112 (4): 1203–50.
- Easterly, William, and Sergio Rebelo. 1993. "Fiscal Policy and Economic Growth." *Journal of Monetary Economics* 32: 417–58.
- Easterly, William, Timothy Irwin, and Luis Serven. 2007. "Walking Up the Down Escalator: Public Investment and Fiscal Stability." Policy Research Working Paper Series 4158, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- ECLAC (Economic Commission for Latin America). 2006. *Social Panorama of Latin America 2005*. New York: United Nations Publications.
- Esteban, Joan, and Debraj Ray. 2006. "Inequality, Lobbying, and Resource Allocation." *American Economic Review* 23: 257–79.
- FAO-BID. 2006. "Crecimiento, inversión privada y eficiencia del gasto público en las áreas rurales de América Latina y el Caribe." In "Políticas Públicas Y Desarrollo Rural En América Latina Y El Caribe: El Papel Del Gasto Público", eds. Fernando Soto Baquero, Józimo Santos Rocha, Jorge Ortega. Santiago, Chile: Oficina Regional De La Fao Para América Latina Y El Caribe, 127–64.
- Ferreira, Francisco, and Michael Walton. 2005. "The Inequality Trap." *Finance and Development* 42 (4): 34–7.
- Fine, Benjamin, and Fine Kit. 1974. "Social Choice and Individual Rankings, I and II." *Review of Economic Studies* 41 (3): 303–22, and 41 (4): 459–75.
- Fischer, Stanley. 1993. "The Role of Macroeconomic Factors in Growth." *Journal of Monetary Economics* 32 (3):485–512.

- Flanagan, Ann Elizabeth. Forthcoming. "Project Analysis: Composition of Public Expenditure Key to Project Success." IEG Working paper series, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Fosu, Augustin Kwasi, and Stephen O'Connell. 2006."Explaining African Economic Growth." In *Growth* and Integration ed. F. Bourguignon and B. Pleskovic. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Furman, Jason, Lawrence H. Summers, and Jason Bordoff. 2007. "Achieving Progressive Tax Reform in an Increasingly Global Economy." The Hamilton Project. Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution.
- Ghosh, Sugata, and Udayan Roy. 2004. "Fiscal Policy, Long-Run Growth, and Welfare in a Stock-Flow Model of Public Goods." *Canadian Journal of Economics* 37 (3): 742–56.
- Goetz, Stephan J., David L. Debertin, Angelos Pagoulatos. 1998. "Human Capital, Income, and Environmental Quality: A State-Level Analysis." *Agricultural and Resource Economics Review* 27 (2): 200–8.
- Goni, Edwin, Humberto J. Lopez, and Luis Serven. 2008. "Fiscal Redistribution and Income Inequality in Latin America." Policy Research Working Paper 4487, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Goodman, Leo A., and Harry Markowitz. 1952. "Social Welfare Functions Based on Individual Rankings." *American Journal of Sociology* 58 (3): 257–62.
- Granado, Javier Arze del, Cut Dian R.D. Agustina, Tim Bulman, Wolfgang Fengler, and Mohamad Ikhsan. 2008. "Indonesia at \$100 per Barrel: The Impact of Oil and Gas Prices on Public Finance." Working paper, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Grier, Kevin B., and Gordon Tullock. 1989. "An Empirical Analysis of Cross-National Economic Growth 1950–1980." *Journal of Monetary Economics* 24 (1): 259–76.
- Guellec, Dominique, and Bruno van Pottelsberghe. 1999. "Does Government Support Stimulate Private R&D?" *OECD Economic Studies* 29 (1997/II): 95–122.
- Guo, Jang-Ting, and Kevin J. Lansing. 2002. "Fiscal Policy, Increasing Returns and Endogenous Fluctuations." *Macroeconomic Dynamics* 6 (5): 633–64.
- Gupta, Sanjeev, Hamid R. Davoodi, and Rosa Alonso-Terme. 1998. "Does Corruption Affect Income Inequality and Poverty?" IMF Working Paper Series WP/98/76, International Monetary Fund, Washington, DC.
- Gylafson, Thorvaldur, and Gylfi Zoega. 2003. "Education, Social Equality and Economic Growth: A View of the Landscape." Center for Economic

Studies and Institute for Economic Research Working Paper Series No. 876, Germany.

- Hamilton, Kirk. 2000. "Sustaining Economic Welfare: Estimating Changes in Per Capita Wealth." Policy Research Working Paper 2498, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Hanushek, Eric A., and Ludger Woessmann. 2007."The Role of Education Quality for Economic Growth." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 4122, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Heitger, Bernhard. 2001. "The Scope of Government and Its Impact on Economic Growth in OECD Countries." Kiel Working Paper No. 1034, Kiel Institute for the World Economy, Germany.
- Helfand, Steven. 2001. "The Distribution of Subsidized Agricultural Credit in Brazil: Do Interest Groups Matter?" *Development and Change* 32: 465–90.
- Heller, Peter S. 2005. "Understanding Fiscal Space." IMF Policy Discussion Paper No. 05/4, International Monetary Fund, Washington DC.
- Herrera, Santiago. 2007. "Public Expenditure and Growth." Policy Research Working Paper 4372, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Herrera, Santiago, and Gaobo Pang. 2006. "Efficiency of Public Spending in Developing Countries: An Efficiency Frontier Approach." Policy Research Working Paper Series 3645, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Heston, Alan, Robert Summers, and Bettina Aten. 2006. Penn World Table Version 6.2. Center for International Comparisons of Production, Income and Prices at the University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia.
- Hoff, Karla, and Joseph Stiglitz. 2000. "Modern Economic Theory and Development." In *Frontiers of Development Economics*, ed. Gerald Meier and Joseph Stiglitz. New York: Oxford University Press and the World Bank, 389–459.
- Hofman, Bert, and Louis Kuijs. 2007. "Rebalancing China's Growth." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Hussain, Athar, and Nicholas Stern. 2007. "Public Finances, the Role of the State, and Economic Transformation, 1978–2020." In *Public Finance in China: Reform and Growth for a Harmonious Society*, ed. Jiwei Lou and Shuilin Wang, Development Economics Research Group. Washington, DC: World Bank, 13–38.
- IEG (Independent Evaluation Group). 2008. Annual Report on Development Effectiveness: Shared Global Challenges. IEG Study Series. Washington, DC: World Bank.

——. 2007. *Development Results in Middle-Income Countries.* IEG Study Series. World Bank: Washington, DC.

_

- ——. 2006. Annual Review of Development Effectiveness: Getting Results. IEG Study Series. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ——. 2004a. Annual Review of Development Effectiveness: The World Bank's Contribution to Poverty Reduction. IEG Study Series. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ——. 2004b. China: Country Assistance Evaluation. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ------. 2004c. Brazil: Country Assistance Evaluation. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ——. 2001. *India Country Assistance Evaluation*. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- IMF (International Monetary Fund). 2008. "The Fiscal Implications of Climate Change." Fiscal Affairs Department, Washington, DC.
- ——. 2006. *Government Financial Statistics*. Washington, DC: IMF.
- ——. 2003. "Fiscal Adjustment in IMF-Supported Programs." Independent Evaluation Office, Washington, DC.
- Imrohoroglu, Ayse, Antonio Merlo, and Peter Rupert. 2000. "On the Political Economy of Income Redistribution and Crime." *International Economic Review* 41 (1): 1–25.
- Isham, Jonathan, and Daniel Kaufmann. 1995. "The Forgotten Rationale for Policy Reform: The Productivity of Investment Projects." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 114 (1): 149–84.
- Isham, Johnathan, Daniel Kaufmann, and Lant H. Pritchett. 1997. "Civil Liberties, Democracy, and the Performance of Government Projects." *World Bank Economic Review* 11(2): 219–42.
- Islam, Nazrul. 1995. "Growth Empirics: A Panel Data Approach." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 110: 1127–70.
- Jones, Larry E., Rodolfo E. Manuelli, and Peter E. Rossi. 1993. "Optimal Taxation in Models of Endogenous Growth." *Journal of Political Economy* 101 (3): 485–517.
- Kamps, Christophe. 2004. "New Estimates of Government Net Capital Stocks for 22 OECD Countries 1960–2001." IMF Working Paper 04/67, International Monetary Fund, Washington, DC.
- Kaufmann, Daniel, and Yan Wang. 1995. "Macroeconnomic Policies and Project Performance in the Social Sectors: A Model of Human Capital Production and Evidence from LDCs." World Development 23 (5): 751–65.
- Keefer, Philip, and Stuti Khemani. 2005. "Democracy, Public Expenditures, and the Poor: Understanding

Political Incentives for Providing Public Services." *World Bank Research Observer* 20 (1):1–27.

- ——. 2003. "The Political Economy of Public Expenditures." Working Paper 26953, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Keefer, Philip, and Stephen Knack. 2007. "Boondoggles, Rent-Seeking, and Political Checks and Balances: Public Investment under Unaccountable Governments." *Review of Economics and Statistics* 89 (3): 566–72.
- Kenworthy, Lane, and Jonas Pontusson. 2002. "Inequality and Redistribution in OECD Countries." Mimeo, Ithaca NY, Cornell University.
- King, Robert, and Ross Levine. 1993. "Financial Intermediation and Economic Development." In *Financial Intermediation in the Construction of Europe*, ed. Colin Mayer and Xavier Vives. London: Centre for Economic Policy Research, 156–89.
- Kneller, Richard, Michael F. Bleaney, and Norman Gemmell. 1999. "Fiscal Policy and Growth: Evidence from OECD Countries." *Journal of Public Economics* 74 (2): 171–90.
- Kochhar, Kalpana, Utsav Kumar, Raghuram Rajan, Arvind Subramanian, and Ioannis Tokatlidis. 2006.
 "India's Pattern of Development: What Happened, What Follows." *Journal of Monetary Economics* 53 (5): 981–1019.
- Kristov, Lorenzo, Peter Linder, and Rober McClelland. 1992. "Pressure Groups and Redistribution." *Journal of Public Economics* 48 (2): 135–63.
- Krugman, Paul. 1994. "The Myth of Asia's Miracle." Foreign Affairs 73 (6): 62–78.
- Lecocq, Franck, and Zmarak Shalizi. 2007. "How Might Climate Change Affect Economic Growth in Developing Countries: A Review of the Growth Literature with a Climate Lens." Policy Research Working Paper 4315, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Lee, Young, and Roger H. Gordon. 2005. "Tax Structure and Economic Growth." *Journal of Public Economics* 89 (5–6): 1027–43.
- Levine, Ross, and David Renelt. 1992. "A Sensitivity Analysis of Cross-Country Growth Regression." *American Economic Review* 82 (4): 942–63.
- Li, Hongyi, Lyn Squire, and Heng-fu Zou. 1998. "Explaining International and Intertemporal Variations in Income Inequality." *Economic Journal* 108 (446): 26–43.
- Lindert, Kathy, Emmanuel Skoufias, and Joseph Shapiro. 2006. "Redistributing Income to the Poor and the Rich: Public Transfers in Latin America and the Caribbean." Discussion Paper No. 605, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Litchfield, Julie A., Phillippe G. Leite, and Francisco Ferreira. 2006. "The Rise and Fall of Brazilian

Inequality, 1981–2004." Policy Research Working Paper 3867, World Bank, Washington, DC.

- Lledo, Victor, Aaron Schneider, and Mick Moore. 2004. "Governance, Taxes, and Tax Reform in Latin America." IDS Working Paper 221. Institute of Development Studies, University of Sussex, UK.
- Loayza, Norman V., and Claudio Raddatz. 2006. "The Composition of Growth Matters for Poverty Alleviation." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 4077, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Lopez, Humberto, and Luis Serven. 2006. "A Normal Relationship? Poverty, Growth, and Inequality." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 3814, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- López, Ramón E. 2007a. "Market Failure, Government Subsidies and Aggregate Investment." Unpublished manuscript, University of Maryland, College Park.
 - 2007b. "More and Better Growth: Conceptual Framework and the Central Hypotheses." Background note for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
 - ——. 2005. "Why Government Should Stop Non-Social Subsidies: Measuring their Consequences for Rural Latin America." Policy Research Working Paper No. 3609, World Bank, Washington, DC.
 - 2003. "The Policy Roots of Socioeconomic Stagnation and Environmental Implosion: Latin America 1950–2000." World Development 31 (2): 259–80.
- López, Ramón, and Greg Galinato. 2007. "Should Governments Stop Subsidies to Private Goods? Evidence from Rural Latin America." *Journal of Public Economics* 91 (5–6): 1071–94.
- López, Ramón E., and Asif Islam. 2007. "Fiscal Policy and the Environment." Background note for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- López, Ramón E., and Sebastian J. Miller. 2007a. "Chile and the Quality of Growth: Two Countries in One." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- 2007b. "The Structure of Public Expenditure: A Robust Predictor of Economic Development?" Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- López, Ramón E., and Máximo Torero. 2007. "How Growth and Fiscal Policies Affect Income Distribution in Developing Countries." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.

- Loury, Glen. 1981. "Intergenerational Transfers and the Distribution of Earnings." *Econometrica* 49 (4): 843–67.
- Lundberg, Mattias, and Lyn Squire. 2003. "The Simultaneous Evolution of Growth and Inequality." *The Economic Journal* 113: 326–44.
- Mankiw, N. Gregory, David Romer, and David N. Weil. 1992. "A Contribution to the Empirics of Economic Growth." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 107: 407–37.
- Mati, Amine. 2008. "Developments in Domestic Fuel Prices, Taxes and Subsidies in Selected Countries." Fiscal Affairs Department, International Monetary Fund, Washington DC.
- Mauro, Paolo. 1998. "Corruption and the Composition of Public Expenditure." *Journal of Public Economics* 69: 263–79.
- Milanovic, Branko. 2000. "The Median Voter Hypothesis, Income Inequality, and Income Distribution: An Empirical Test with the Required Data." *European Journal of Political Economy* 16 (3): 367–410.
- Milesi-Ferretti, Gian Maria, Roberto Perotti, and Massimo Rostagno. 2002. "Electoral Systems and Public Spending." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 117 (2): 609–57.
- Moene, Karl O., and Michael Wallerstein. 2001. "Inequality, Social Insurance and Redistribution." *American Political Science Review* 95 (4): 859–74.
- Nallari, Raj. 2007. "More and Better Growth in Twelve Fast-Growing African Countries." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- NBS (National Bureau of Statistics). 2006. *China Statistical Yearbook 2006*. Beijing: China Statistical Press.
- Nourzad, Farrokh, and Martin Vrieze. 1995. "Public Capital Formation and Productivity Growth: Some International Evidence." *Journal of Productivity Analysis* 6 (4): 283–95.
- Oates, Wallace E. 1999. "An Essay on Fiscal Federalism." *Journal of Economic Literature* 37 (3): 1120–49.
- Odedokun, Matthew, and Jeffery Round. 2004. "Determinants of Income Inequality and Its Effects on Economic Growth: Evidence from African Countries." *Revue Africaine de Developpement* (African Development Review) 16 (2): 287–327.
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development). 2007. "Pollution Abatement and Control in OECD Countries." 2007 OECD Working Group on Environmental Information and

Outlooks, ENV/EPOC/SE(2007)1. Available at http://www.oecd.org via.

- Osberg, Lars S. 1995. "The Equity/Efficiency Tradeoff in Retrospect." *Canadian Business Economics* 3 (3): 5–20.
- Padovano, Fabio, and Emma Galli. 2002. "Comparing the Growth Effects of Marginal vs. Average Tax Rates and Progressivity." *European Journal of Political Economy* 18 (30): 529–44.
- 2001. "Tax Rates and Economic Growth in the OECD Countries (1950–1990)." *Economic Inquiry* 39 (1): 44–57.
- Pang, Gaobo, Brian Pinto, and Marina Wes. 2007. "India Rising—Faster Growth, Lower Indebtedness." Policy Research Working Paper 4241, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Patrinos, Harry Anthony, Cris Ridao-Cano, and Chris Sakellariou. 2006. "Estimating the Returns to Education: Accounting for Heterogeneity in Ability." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 4040, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Perotti, Roberto. 2007. "Fiscal Policy in Developing Countries: A Framework and Some Questions." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 4365, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- ——. 1996. "Growth, Income Distribution, and Democracy: What the Data Say." *Journal of Economic Growth* 1(2): 149–316.
- ——. 1992. "Income Distribution, Policies, and Growth." *American Economic Review* 82 (2): 311–16.
- Persson, Torsten, and Guido Tabellini. 1994. "Is Inequality Harmful for Growth?" *American Economic Review* 84 (3): 600–21.
- Piketty, Thomas. 2003. "Income Inequality in France, 1901–1998." *Journal of Political Economy* 111 (5): 1004–42.
- Piketty, Thomas, and Emmanuel Saez. 2006. "The Evolution of Top Incomes: A Historical and International Perspective." *AER Papers and Proceedings* 96 (2): 200–05.
- 2003. "Income Inequality in the United States, 1913–1998." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 118 (1): 1–39.
- Pinto, Brian, and Farah Zahir. 2004. "India: Why Fiscal Adjustment Now?" Policy Research Working Paper 3230, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Pritchett, Lant.1996. "Mind Your P's and Q's: The Cost of Public Investment Is Not the Value of Public Capital." Policy Research Working Paper Series No. WPS 16600, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Psacharopoulos, George, and Harry Anthony Patinos. 2002. "Returns to Investment in Education: A

Further Update." Policy Research Working Paper Series No. 2881, World Bank, Washington, DC.

- Ravallion, Martin. 2007. "Geographic Inequity in a Decentralized Anti-Poverty Program: A Case Study of China." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 4303, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- ——. 2005. "A Poverty-Inequality Trade-off?" Journal of Economic Inequality 3 (2): 169–81.
- ——. 2004. "Pro-Poor Growth: A Primer." Policy Research Working Paper No. 3242, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- 2001. "Growth, Inequality and Poverty: Looking Beyond Averages." World Development 29 (11): 1803–15.
- ——. 1998. "Does the Aggregation Hide the Harmful Effects of Inequality on Growth?" *Economics Letters* 61: 73–7.
- Ravallion, Martin, and Shaohua Chen. 2004. "China's (Uneven) Progress Against Poverty." Policy Research Working Paper No. WPS 3408, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Ravallion, Martin, Mark T. Heil, and Jyotsna Jalan. 2000. "Carbon Emission and Income Inequality." Oxford Economic Papers 52 (4): 651–69.
- Reinikka, Ritva, and Jakob Svensson. 2004. "Local Capture: Evidence from a Central Government Transfer Program in Uganda." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 119 (2): 679–705.
- Resnick, Danielle, and Regina Birner. 2006. "Does Good Governance Contribute to Pro-Poor Growth? A Review of the Evidence from Cross-Country Studies." DSGD Discussion Paper No. 30, International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, DC.
- Romano, Claudia, and Sergio Sakurai. 2007. "Quality of Growth, Government Expenditures and Tax Revenues in Brazil: 1990–2005." Background paper for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Romer, Paul. 1990. "Endogenous Technological Change." *Journal of Political Economy* 98 (5): S71–102.
- Ross, Catherine, and Chia-ling Wu. 1995. "The Links between Education and Health." *American Sociological Review* 60 (5): 719–45.
- Rothschild, Michael, and Joseph Stiglitz. 1976.
 "Equilibrium in Competitive Insurance Markets: An Essay on the Economics of Imperfect Information." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 90 (4): 630–49.
- Saez, Emmanuel, and Michael R. Veall. 2005. "The Evolution of High Incomes in Northern America:

Lessons from Canadian Evidence." *American Economic Review* 95 (3): 831–49.

- Sala-i-Martin, Xavier. 1997a. "I Just Ran Two Million Regressions." *American Economic Review* 87 (2): 178–83.
- ——. 1997b. "Transfers, Social Safety Nets, and Economic Growth". *IMF Staff Papers* 44 (1): 81–102.
- Sanchez-Robles, Blanca. 1998. "Infrastructure Investment and Growth: Some Empirical Evidence." *Contemporary Economic Policy* 16 (1): 98–108.
- Schwatz, Gerd, and Teresa Ter-Minassian. 2000. "The Distributional Effects of Public Expenditure." *Journal of Economic Surveys* 14(3): 337–58.
- SEPA (State Environmental Protection Agency). 2006. Environmental Forecast and Countermeasure in China of the Year 2005. Beijing: Qinghua University Publishing.
- Serven, Luis. 2007. "Fiscal Rules, Public Investment, and Growth." Policy Research Working Paper No. 4382, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Shadbegian, Ronald.J., and Wayne B. Gray. 2003. "What Determines Environmental Performance at Paper Mills? The Roles of Abatement Spending, Regulation, and Efficiency." Center for Economic Studies, US Census Bureau Working Papers, Washington, DC.
- Shalizi, Zmarak. 2007. "Energy and Emission: Local and Global Effects of the Rise of China and India." Policy Research Working Paper 4209, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- SII (Servicio de Impuestos Internos). 2006. Informe de gasto tributario. Subdirección de Estudios SII, Santiago, Chile.
- ———. 2005. "Ley contra la evasion tributaria: Compromisos y cumplimientos en el ambito de la administracion tributaria interna." Subdirección de Estudios SII. Santiago, Chile.
- Smith, John H. 1973. "Aggregation of Preferences with Variable Electorate." *Econometrica* 41: 1027–42.
- Smith, V. K. 1995. "Social Benefits of Education: Feedback Effects and Environmental Resources." Duke University, Department of Economics Working Paper 95–14, Duke University, Durham, NC.
- Soto, Raimundo, 2004. "Capital Subsidies and the Quality of Investment in Chile." Working Paper, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Stern, Nicholas H. 2006. The Economics of Climate Change: The Stern Review. London: United Kingdom Treasury/Cabinet Office.
- ——. 1984. "Optimum Taxation and Tax Policy." IMF Staff Papers 31 (June): 339–78.

- Stiglitz, Joseph, and Andrew Weiss. 1981. "Credit Rationing in Markets with Imperfect Information." *American Economic Review* 71 (3): 393–410.
- Tanzi, Vito, and Howell H. Zee. 1997. "Fiscal Policy and Long-Run Growth." *IMF Staff Papers* 44 (June): 179–209.
- Ter-Minassian, Teresa, and Annalisa Fedelino. 2007. "Fiscal Policy and Reforms: Toward Realizing a Harmonious Society." Development Economics Research Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Thomas, Vinod. 2006. From Inside Brazil-Development in a Land of Contrasts. Washington, DC: World Bank and Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Thomas, Vinod, and Yan Wang. 1996. "Distortions, Interventions, and Productivity Growth: Is East Asia Different?" *Economic Development and Cultural Change* 44 (2): 265–88.
- Thomas, Vinod, Yan Wang, and Xibo Fan. 2003. "Measuring Education Inequality: Gini Coefficients of Education." *Journal of Education Planning and Administration* 17 (1): 5–33.
- Thomas, Vinod., Mansoor Dailami, Ashok Dhareshwar, Rámon E. López, Daniel Kaufmann, Nalin Kishor, and Yan Wang. 2000. *The Quality of Growth*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Turnbull, Geoffrey K., and Salpie S. Djoundourian. 2005. "The Median Voter Hypothesis: Evidence from General Purpose Local Governments." *Public Choice* 81 (3–4): 223–40.
- Uchida, Emi, Scott Rozelle, and Jintao Xu. 2007. "Conservation Payments, Liquidity Constraints and Off-Farm Labor: Impact of the Grain for Green Program on Rural Households in China." Forthcoming.
- United Nations Environment Program. 2007. "CEO-4 Environment for Development." *Global Environment Outlook* 4.
- Van der Ploeg, Frederick. 2003. "Do Social Policies Harm Employment and Economic Growth?" Center for Economic Studies and Institute for Economic Research Working Paper Series No. 886, European University Institute.
- Wang, Yan. 2007. "China's Subsidies: An Analysis on the Types and Quantity of Subsidies." Background note for "More and Better Growth" Project, Independent Evaluation Group, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Wang, Yan. 2006. *Inequality in Education in China and the World*. Beijing: Peking University Press.
- Wang, Yan, and Yudong Yao. 2003. "Sources of China's Economic Growth 1952–1999: Incorporating

Human Capital Accumulation." *China Economic Review* 14: 32–52.

- Webb, Steven B. 2004a. "Bargaining for a New Fiscal Pact in Mexico." Policy Research Working Paper 3284, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- ——. 2004b. "Fiscal Responsibility Laws for Subnational Discipline: The Latin American Experience." Policy Research Working Paper 3309, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- White, Howard, and Edward Anderson. 2001. "Growth versus Distribution: Does the Pattern of Growth Pattern of Growth Matter?" *Development Policy Review* 19 (3): 267–89.
- WHO (World Health Organization). 2006. Preventing Disease through Healthy Environments— Towards an Estimate of the Environmental Burden of Disease. Geneva: WHO Press.
- Widmalm, Frida. 2001. "Tax Structure and Growth: Are Some Taxes Better than Others?" *Public Choice* 107 (3–4): 199–219.
- Wikstrom, Magnus. 1999. "Income Distribution Effects from Local Public Expenditures in the Swedish Municipalities." Mimeo, Department of Economics University of Umea.
- Wong, Christine W., and Deepak Bhattasali. 2003. *China: National Development and Sub-National Finance.* Beijing: CITIC Press.
- World Bank. 2009. "China—From Poor Areas to Poor People: China's Evolving Poverty Reduction Agenda. An Assessment of Poverty and Inequality in China." Poverty Assessment, Report No. 47349-CN, World Bank, Washington, DC.
- ——. 2007a. *Delivering on the Promise of Pro-Poor Growth.* Washington, DC: Palgrave Macmillan and World Bank.
- ——. 2007b. International Trade and Climate Change: Economic, Legal, and Institutional Perspectives. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ——. 2007c. World Development Report 2008: Agriculture for Development. New York and Washington, DC: Oxford University Press and World Bank.
- ——. 2006a. "The Challenges of African Growth." Working Paper, World Bank, Washington DC.
- ——. 2006b. "Growth and Integration." Presentation at Annual Bank Conference on Development Economics, Dakar, Senegal.
- ——. 2006c. Where Is the Wealth of Nations? Measuring Capital for the 21st Century. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ------. 2006d. World Development Report 2006: Equity and Development. New York and

Washington, DC: Oxford University Press and World Bank.

- —. 2005a. *Economic Growth in the 1990s: Learning from a Decade of Reform*. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- 2005b. Pro-poor Growth in the 1990s: Lessons and Insights from 14 Countries. Operationalizing Pro-poor Growth Research Program. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- —. 2003a. *China: Country Economic Memorandum: Growth with Equity*. Washington, DC: World Bank Publication.

——. 2003b. *Inequality in Latin America and the Caribbean*. Washington, DC: World Bank.

_

- ——. 2003c. World Development Report 2003: Sustainable Development in a Dynamic World. New York and Washington, DC: Oxford University Press and World Bank.
- ——. 2001. World Development Report 2000–01: Attacking Poverty. New York and Washington, DC: Oxford University Press and World Bank.
- Worthington, Andrew C. 2001. "An Empirical Survey of Frontier Efficiency Measurement Techniques in Education." *Education Economics* 9 (3): 245–68.

